

Towards the Adoption of Digital Assistive Technologies in the UK: An International Comparison of Policy Factors

James Baskerville Yizhi Pan Thu-An Pham Danielle Sutton

3 June 2024



This report "Towards the Adoption of Digital Assistive Technologies: An International Comparison of Policy Factors" was produced in collaboration with MPhil in Technology Policy students from Cambridge Judge Business School at the University of Cambridge, as part of their student consultancy project.

Acknowledgments

We would like to express our appreciation and gratitude to The Royal Society and the Disability, Data and Digital Assistive Technologies group for their collaboration and assistance with this report. In particular, we would like to thank June Brawner, Charise Johnson, Isabelle Magkoeva, Sumaiya Zahoor, and Areeq Chowdhury for their continuous partnership and direction throughout the research process. We would also like to thank our academic supervisor Dr Juliana Kozak Rogo for her guidance and invaluable feedback.

In addition, we would like to acknowledge and thank the following organisations and individuals for their contributions of knowledge and expertise to this project: Dr Hamied Haroon, Research Associate, University of Manchester; Mike Shebanek, Head of Accessibility, Meta; Dr Ian Hosking, Senior Research Associate, University of Cambridge; George Chapman, Digital Accessibility Specialist, University of Cambridge; George Rhodes, Digital Accessibility Lead, University of Westminster; Katherine Freeman, Senior Portfolio Manager, EPSRC; Josephine Kaaniru, Researcher, The Centre for Intellectual Property and Information Technology, and Pierre Sutton, U.S. Veteran.





Table of Contents

Executive Summary	4
I. Introduction	6
II. Literature Review & Methods	7
A. Defining Digital Assistive Technologies	7
B. Assistive Technologies Landscape Analysis	8
C. Methods and Analytical Framework	11
D. Disability Prevalence and Definitions in International Perspective	13
III. PESTL Analysis	17
A. Political Factors	19
B. Economic Factors	26
C. Social Factors	34
D. Technological Factors	41
E. Legal Factors	47
IV. Discussion	52
A. PESTL Analysis Key Takeaways	52
B. Ethical Considerations	55
C. Policy Recommendations	58
D. Conclusion	60
V. References	61





Executive Summary

As part of the broader Royal Society project on Disability, Data and Digital Assistive Technologies, this report addresses the question:

What are the policy factors (e.g. legal, regulatory, industrial, economic) that enable—or inhibit—the effective design and roll-out of Digital Assistive Technologies in the UK versus other jurisdictions?

To provide a globally informed policy recommendation for the United Kingdom, we adapt the PESTEL strategy framework to examine the political, economic, social, technological, and legal factors across three national jurisdictions—the United States, Kenya, and India—in addition to the UK. Further, we discuss ethical considerations that cut across all country case studies. Based on our analysis, we observe the following trends across all four case studies:

- Uneven implementation and enforcement of existing disability rights and accessibility regulations constrain DigAT adoption;
- Investments in coordinated national innovation ecosystems for emerging technologies facilitate the development and commercialisation of DigAT;
- Inclusive design practices help disabled individuals access the quality-of-life and economic productivity benefits from emerging technologies;
- National economic conditions exacerbate pre-existing inequalities, including barriers to accessing technology, between the abled and disabled population.

We integrate findings from the PESTL analysis and ethics to make four policy recommendations specific to the UK:

- (1) Strengthen the implementation and enforcement of existing disability rights and accessibility regulation to support the economic resilience, independence, and access to DigAT of disabled people in the UK.
- (2) Consider market-shaping policies such as private-public funding of DigAT research and commercialization to strengthen the UK innovation ecosystem;





- (3) Actively collaborate with disability advocacy groups throughout the development of DigAT regulations and technologies to incorporate the perspective of disabled individuals;
- (4) Enhance capacity and improve efficiency of AT procurement and provision systems to promote DigAT access across the UK.

Recommendations for further research include expanding on the PESTEL analytical framework to generate a more comprehensive quantitative index of policy factors and considering jurisdictions such as the European Union, China, South Korea and Japan to provide additional case study learnings for the United Kingdom.





I. Introduction

The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that 16% of people around the world have a disability [1]. People with disabilities (PwDs) often face significant societal barriers including access to education, healthcare, employment, and information—fundamental rights protected by the UN Convention of Rights of Persons with Disabilities [2]. The emergence of novel technologies like artificial intelligence (AI) presents an incredible opportunity to empower PwDs through integrating advanced capabilities into assistive devices. However, it is just as critical that these emerging technologies do not become barriers themselves. This report leverages an international comparative approach to evaluating the policy factors that influence the adoption of these Digital Assistive Technologies. The objective is to illustrate the challenges and opportunities in the existing Digital Assistive Technology (DigAT) ecosystem in diverse jurisdictions and provide policy recommendations for the UK, specifically.





II. Literature Review & Methods

A. Defining Digital Assistive Technologies

For the purposes of this report, we define **digital assistive technologies (DigAT)** as:

Assistive products, as defined by the International Standardization Organization (ISO), that involve the digital electronic transmission of information, in other words, assistive products that are based on information and communication technology (ICT)

In turn, the ISO defines an assistive product as:

Any product (including devices, equipment, instruments and software), specially produced or generally available, used by or for persons with disability for participation; to protect, support, train, measure or substitute for body functions/structures and activities; or to prevent impairments, activity limitations or participation restrictions [3, p. 6].

It is important to acknowledge that many definitions for "assistive technology" (AT) exist. None, however, is considered definitive nor the universal standard [3, p. 6]. Many countries have created specific definitions tailored to their domestic circumstances and needs, and the WHO also uses a bespoke definition [3, p. 6].

We decided upon the ISO definition for "assistive products" for several reasons. First, as one of the key definitions cited in the research literature, the ISO definition grounds our report in the existing body of research in this area, allowing for generalizability of findings and cross-comparisons. Second, the definition is also a pragmatic, industry-relevant one that serves as an international standard for firms that develop and sell AT.





Third, the WHO definitions for AT and assistive products did not, in our view, capture the critical aspects of DigAT. The WHO AT definition is overly expansive as "the application of organised knowledge and skills related to assistive products, including systems and services" [3, p. 6]. Assistive products are defined by the WHO as:

Any external product (including devices, equipment, instruments or software), especially produced or generally available, the primary purpose of which is to maintain or improve an individual's functioning and independence, and thereby promote their well-being. Assistive products are also used to prevent impairments and secondary health conditions [3, p. 6].

This delimitation of assistive products to "external products" excludes emerging assistive technologies that increasingly blur the line between internal and external devices, as observed by the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) [4, p. 14].

To centre the focus on the Royal Society's broader project—assistive technologies that are *digital* in nature—we modify the ISO definition for "assistive products" to emphasise their basis in ICT, another established term used by industry and academia.

B. Assistive Technologies Landscape Analysis

Thousands of assistive technologies (AT) have been developed for those in need, but there is limited consensus on their classification. Notable classification systems include the National Classification System for Assistive Technology Devices and Services (US), ISO 9999 (Europe), and ICF/AT2007 [5]. These systems primarily serve persons with disabilities (PwDs), but AT is also crucial for the elderly and individuals with chronic conditions. Conventionally, AT can be categorised from two perspectives: design & development and user requirements. The former aids developers, while the latter addresses patients' functional difficulties as shown in Table I. Additionally, AT can be classified into no-tech, low-tech, and high-tech categories as shown in Table II.





TABLE I

Classification of Assistive Technologies and Their Applications [5]

Assistive Technology	Description	Examples
Vision impairment	Designed for persons with vision loss. Such devices can be used by individuals with low vision or total blindness	Optical magnifiers for low vision, spectacles, DAISY player, and Braille system for total blindness
Mobility	Designed to help persons who have difficulties performing activities involving movement. Such AT helps to move safely and independently without any assistance	Wheelchairs, auxiliary crutches, orthoses lower limb, walking frame, walker
Hearing impairment	Designed to enhance or increase the volume of sound for persons with difficulty in hearing	Hearing aids, hearing loops, amplified telephone
Communication disorders	AT helps people with communication disorders - a problem in understanding, expresses or interact in terms of verbal or nonverbal languages. For example, Down syndrome, Parkinson's disease, CP, MND, and so on	Augmentative and alternative communication devices (AAC), communication boards for stroke or patients who cannot talk, or picture symbols, electrolarynx
Self-care and daily living	Designed to help with personal care and daily activities, maintain health, and prevent or protect body parts, including self-medication	Incontinence products, absorbent, personal digital assistant, toilet arm support, grab bar or rail, smartphones apps, modified utensils
Cognition	AT helps enhance or augment cognition function memory, thinking, reasoning or attention	Voice recorders, smartphones (for adapted task lists and schedules), global positing system locators for a patient with dementia
Sports and recreation	Designed to assist in participating and engaging in a wide range of indoor and outdoor leisure and sporting events	Adapted board games and toys, adapting playing cards, musical or audible cricket ball

DAISY: digital accessible information system, CP: cerebral palsy, MND: motor neuron disease JOURNAL OF OPHTHALMOLOGY

TABLE II

Classification of Assistive Technologies [6]

Category	Technologies		
No Tech	Grab rails, Wet Room/Toilet Equipment, Pencil Grip, Post-it Notes, Slanted surfaces, Raised line paper, Weighted pencils, Magnifying bars, Tactile letters, Covered overlays.		
Low Tech	Hoists, Mobility Equipment/Bath Seat/Chairs Buzzers, Portable word processors, Talking calculator, Switches, Lights, Electronic organisers, Apps, Sensors.		
High Tech	E Readers, Touch screen devices, Computerised testing, Speech recognition software, Text to speech, Progress monitoring software, GPS, Eye gaze technology.		

Advancements in high-tech AT are revolutionising accessibility, independence, and functionality for individuals with disabilities. The WIPO observes a trend of "convergence of assistive technology with other technologies, disciplines and markets" [4, p. 14]. A patent analysis of emerging technological developments and their AT implications found that seven enabling technologies are the most relevant: artificial intelligence, emerging human-computer interfaces, sensor technology, robotics, advances in connectivity and computing, additive manufacturing and new materials [7]. Other key trends include the Internet-of-Things (IoT), smart devices, and augmented and virtual reality.





AI and machine learning significantly enhance AT capabilities. Accessibility apps like OpenAI's ChatGPT-40 [8] and Microsoft's Seeing AI provide real-time descriptions of surroundings, aiding the visually impaired with navigation and interaction, while gesture and voice control technologies, such as Leap Motion, offer intuitive control for those with mobility impairments. Advanced NLP technologies enable voiceactivated controls and real-time transcription, facilitating digital interactions for individuals with disabilities. Moreover, a growing body of evidence supports the finding that mobile phones can serve as AT by increasing access to education and participation in resource-limited environments [9].

Additionally, cutting-edge technologies such as AI-driven smart home systems automate routine tasks, and AI-powered prosthetics from Newcastle [10] and Utah Universities [11] adapt to user movements for improved functionality. Robotics and smart devices also enhance mobility and independence. Wearable technologies, such as CGM and ECG sensors, monitor user health data. Exoskeletons like Ekso Bionics' Ekso NR assist with walking and rehabilitation [12], significantly improving mobility for users [13]. Smart home devices like Amazon Echo and Google Home use IoT for voice-controlled home management, increasing accessibility [14]. Remote monitoring systems, such as Philips Healthsuite, provide real-time health data to caregivers [15], ensuring timely interventions.

In augmented and virtual reality, devices like OrCam MyEye use AR to assist the visually impaired by reading text and recognizing faces [16], while VR platforms like Penumbra's REAL System create immersive environments for rehabilitation [17]. Brain-computer interfaces (BCIs) from companies like Neuralink [18] and Synchron [19] enable individuals with severe paralysis to control devices with their thoughts, revolutionising communication and interaction capabilities.

These advancements highlight the growing integration of cutting-edge technology into assistive devices, introducing a world where assistive technologies harbour the potential to foster ground-breaking accessibility, independence, and quality-of-life improvements for individuals with disabilities.





C. Methods and Analytical Framework

What are the policy factors (e.g. legal, regulatory, industrial, economic) that enable—or inhibit—the effective design and roll-out of Digital Assistive Technologies in the UK versus other jurisdictions?

To address the report's central question (above), we undertook a case study analysis of four countries to compare how the policy factors in each might inform recommendations for the United Kingdom. The four countries we studied were the United Kingdom (UK), the United States (US), the Republic of Kenya, and the Republic of India. We selected these countries to incorporate the Royal Society team's interest in understanding how both developing and developed countries tackled the adoption of DigAT to provide a global perspective. Over 80 percent of individuals with disabilities live in low- and middle-income countries where AT are not readily available [20]. Our team provided a list of potential case study options– US, European Union, Singapore, Japan, India, and Kenya–from which the Royal Society team made the final selection.

The United States was selected given its similarities to the United Kingdom—socially, economically, and institutionally—as a fellow member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), a group of high-income countries (chiefly Western market-oriented democracies). Further, the United States boasts a strong technology sector and is a top global destination for the application of AT patents. Kenya also has a strong technology sector (Nairobi is considered a tech hub for the African continent), and its government recently unveiled a strategic initiative to improve digital accessibility. India similarly enjoys a burgeoning tech sector, with Bangalore as its chief tech hub, and its national legislation demonstrates a growing concern for disability rights and accessibility.

With respect to methods, we conducted desk research as well as interviews with relevant subject-matter experts. To guide our research and analysis of the four case studies, we relied on the PESTEL or STEEP framework. PESTEL is an acronym that stands for 'political', 'economic', 'social', 'technological', 'environmental', and 'legal' factors. A key strategic framework for firms, PESTEL helped us survey each country's





DigAT ecosystem and identify critical levers for adoption. We adapted this framework to exchange 'ethical' for 'environmental' based on feedback from the Royal Society's expert committee who noted the importance of ethical considerations in the adoption of DigAT. This ethics discussion was then separated from our international country comparison to emphasise the cross-cutting nature of ethical issues around DigAT across jurisdictions. Table III below provides a more detailed description of the PESTEL/STEEP framework and its factors.

TABLE III

PESTEL/STEEP Analytical Framework [21]

Table 6.1 Macro-Environmental Factors in a STEEP Analysis			
Factors	Description	Considerations	
Sociocultural factors	Sociocultural factors capture societies' cultures, norms, beliefs, and behaviors, as well as demographic shifts in population distribution.	 Ideological issues and concerns Lifestyle and fashion trends Population growth and segmentation Age distribution Media views and influence 	
Technological factors	Technological factors account for technology changes and trajectories, including the emergence of new technologies that may disrupt a firm or industry.	 Technology maturity Emergent technology developments Pace of technological change Research funding and focus Licensing and patenting norms and regulations 	
Economic factors	Economic factors account for shifts in economic indicators and trends and the impact of those indicators and trends on a firm and industry.	 Gross domestic product growth rates Interest rates Employment levels Price stability (inflation and deflation) Currency exchange rates Income distribution 	
Ecological factors	Ecological factors concern broad environmental issues pertaining to the natural environment, global warming, and sustainable economic growth.	 Consumer preferences and demands for sustainable products and services Environmental regulation and incentives Access to sustainable resources (e.g., natural resources) 	
Political and legal factors	Political and legal factors account for the processes and actions of government and for changes in relevant laws, regulations, policies, and incentives.	 Industry laws and regulations Political party policies and power distribution Ability to influence political decisions Voting rates and trends Power and focus of regulatory agencies 	





D. Disability Prevalence and Definitions in International Perspective

Definitions of disability differ across and within countries, complicating precise comparisons of disability prevalence. According to official figures, the prevalence of disability is highest in the US at 27% [22], followed by the UK at 24% [23], India at 4.5% [24], and Kenya with estimates ranging from 2.2% to 10% [25], [26].

United Kingdom

In the UK, statistics on disability generally use a definition consistent with the Government Statistical Service (GSS)'s harmonised definition—if a person self-reports having a physical or mental health condition lasting or expected to last at least 12 months and which restricts their ability to carry out everyday activities, they are considered disabled [27]. In the 2022-23 financial year, 16 million people (24%) in the UK reported a disability [23]. Prevalence varied with age and region, and impairment types also varied by age group, with mobility the most common among State Pension age adults, mental health the most common among working-age adults, and social/behavioural the most common among children (Fig. 1-2) [23].



Fig. 1. Prevalence of disability in the UK, broken down by region [28]







Fig. 2. Prevalence of impairment types among disabled people in the UK [28]

Kenya

The 2019 Census reports that 2.2% of the Kenyan population is disabled, with physical disabilities being the most prevalent followed by visual, hearing and communication [25]. However, other estimates are as high as 10% of the population [26]. To improve consistent reporting of disability prevalence, Kenya released the 2022 Disability Medical Assessment and Categorization Guidelines that defines disability as:

"Long term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which in interaction with various barriers may hinder full and effective participation in the society on an equal basis with others." [29]

The definition reflects the interpretation of disability through a biopsychosocial lens which aims to integrate the medical and social models of disability, as supported by WHO's International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health (ICF) [30].





United States

The US Center for Disease Control (CDC), the chief federal public health agency, defines disability as:

"Any condition of the body or mind (impairment) that makes it more difficult for the person with the condition to do certain activities (activity limitation) and interact with the world around them (participation restrictions)." [31]

The CDC definition acknowledges the existence of many kinds of disabilities, including those that impact "vision, movement, thinking, remembering, learning, communicating, hearing, mental health, [and/or] social relationships" [31].

As of May 2023, the CDC estimates that up to 27% of Americans have some kind of disability e.g. mobility, cognition, independent living, hearing, vision, self-care [22]. It is important to note that the CDC definition is not the only government definition of disability. The Americans with Disabilities Act and the US Social Security Act have distinct legal definitions for disability tailored toward prohibiting discrimination based on disability (or perceived disability) and determining individual eligibility for federal benefits, respectively [32], [33].

India

In India, the list of criteria that categorises people as disabled was revamped in 2016 and came into effect with the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act (RPwD), which established a list of disabilities comprising 21 categories [34]. The Census 2021 further updated the definition based on the RPwD Act to include the recognition of physical deformities and injuries resulting from acid attacks as disabilities [35]. According to the Census 2011, the prevalence of disability was estimated to be 2.2% in India [36]. However, these figures likely underestimate the true prevalence of disability in the country. More recent studies, such as the National Family Health Survey from 2019-21 (NFHS-5), suggest that the actual prevalence of disability in India is around 4.5% [24]. Locomotor disability is the most common type of disability among the population.





Comparison

The definitions and prevalence rates of disability in the UK, Kenya, the US, and India are summarised in Table IV below. These differences highlight the challenges in cross-country comparisons. The US and UK have broad, inclusive definitions but face variability issues. Kenya and India tend to underestimate prevalence and are refining their frameworks. India's detailed list provides targeted support but faces bureaucratic challenges, while Kenya's biopsychosocial approach aligns with international standards but struggles with data consistency.

TABLE IV

Country	Definition	Key Features	Strengths	Weaknesses	Prevalence
United States	CDC, ADA, Social Security Act (among others)	Broad inclusion of physical and mental impairments	Inclusive, strong legal protections, official public health data	Multiple official and legal definitions; prevalence may vary depending on definition	27%
United Kingdom	Equality Act 2010	Impairments with substantial and long-term impact on daily activities	Simple and clear, strong legal protection	May miss specific needs, regional variability	24%
India	RPwD Act, 2016	21 specific categories, including physical, sensory, intellectual, and mental disabilities	Comprehensive coverage, strong legal framework	Complexity in implementation, potential underreporting	4.5% (2.2% in Census)
Kenya	2003 Disability Act; Washington Group Questions	5 categories including seeing, hearing, mobility, self-care, communication, cognition	Capture domain of functioning and severity	Inconsistently interpreted, underreporting (Now uses 2022 Disability Guidelines)	2.2% (2019 census)

Comparison of Disability Definitions and Prevalence Rates





III. PESTL Analysis

In this section, we apply the PESTL framework to assess the four country case studies along the major policy factors relevant to DigAT adoption. We scored each country along each PESTL factor using a three-point Likert scale (see Table V) to indicate the relative strength of each factor in facilitating or inhibiting DigAT adoption within the nuanced context of that country. The table and charts below represent a general illustration of how the four countries compare on each policy factor. We recommend that further studies expand on our work to develop a more comprehensive index of each policy factor to provide a more detailed picture of the DigAT adoption policy landscape.

TABLE V Likert Scale for PESTL Scores

1: Needs improvement

2: Meets minimum expectations

3: Exceeds expectations

Table VI PESTL Scores for Country Case Studies

	UK	USA	Kenya	India
Political	1	2	3	2
Economic	1	3	1	1
Social	2	2	1	1
Technological	2	3	1	2
Legal	1	2	2	2
Total	7	12	8	8







Fig. 3. Spider Chart for Country Case Study PESTL Score Comparison



Fig. 4. PESTL Scores for Country Case Studies





A. Political Factors

United Kingdom

In the UK, local authorities are key players in delivering last-mile, everyday services to residents, and these responsibilities include providing social care and procuring assistive technology [37]. However, local authorities have faced reductions in spending power alongside increasing demand and costs; some councils' core budgets dropped by almost 50% over the last decade [38]. As such, many have struggled to maintain delivery of their services, with 8 issuing a section 114 notice of financial distress over the past 6 years (compared to none over the preceding 18 years) [39]. These conditions present a challenging backdrop for the rollout of DigAT due to the key role of local councils in procurement and their lack of sufficient resources.

Another key political trend is welfare reform—the Conservative government revamped the benefit system and has continued to undertake cost-saving measures since 2010. In a 2019 report from the Disability Benefits Consortium, researchers found that these reforms have resulted in an average loss to disabled adults of £1,201 in benefits each year by 2021-22 compared to 2010 levels [40]. In addition, these negative effects disproportionately affect households with lower incomes and individuals with higher numbers of functional disabilities (Fig. 5-6).



Fig. 5. Changes to social security by number of functional disabilities [40]







Fig. 6. Impact of all changes for disabled adults by household [40]

The government has continued to focus on disability, publishing a National Disability Strategy (NDS) in 2021 [41], the Health and Disability White Paper in 2023 [42], and a Disability Action Plan in 2024 [43], as well as proposing additional reforms to the Personal Independence Payment (PIP) system of disability benefits [44]. In the runup to the local and general elections, the Prime Minister has announced more reforms, driven by an increase in "economically inactive" working-age adults [45]. However, these approaches have been largely denounced by disability advocacy groups [45], with complaints that the NDS did not sufficiently engage Disabled People's Organizations (DPOs) and that the Disability Action Plan does not contain any impactful measures prior to the General Election [46].

Likert Score: 1

United States

Generally, US politics is a net positive factor for DigAT adoption, despite some opposing forces that may change this in future.

Two policy issues directly relevant to DigAT adoption—disability rights/accessibility and the regulation of Big Tech—enjoy bipartisan political support in the US.





Landmark disability rights and accessibility legislation, including the 2010 Communications and Video Accessibility Act (CVAA) which "updates federal communications law to increase the access of persons with disabilities to modern communications", have passed with the support of more than two-thirds of each house [47], [48], [49], [50]. Regarding tech regulation, both parties' members actively collaborate to conduct oversight on the data privacy, safety, bias, fairness, and transparency implications of large tech companies' products and services [51], [52]. Consequently, the US political environment favours DigAT adoption in terms of legislating equal access and conducting oversight of technology companies.

However, partisan cleavages exist when it comes to the enforcement and funding of existing legislation and regulation. For example, in 2015, the US Government Accountability Office found that funding shortfalls and poor implementation by the responsible federal regulator, the Federal Communications Commission, compromised the efficacy of the CVAA [53]. Further, increasing political polarisation (Fig. 7) could threaten future legislation and enforcement action should DigAT adoption or accessibility become a partisan issue. For instance, the diversity, equity, and inclusion movement incurred significant political backlash once it became a partisan issue [54].









Additionally, existing ICT accessibility requirements face resistance from the powerful tech industry. For example, the Information Technology Industry Council (ITI), whose members include Google, Apple, and Amazon, has lobbied to replace the binary compliance verification outlined by Section 508 of the 1973 Rehabilitation Act, which requires the federal government to ensure all its ICT systems are accessible [56]. ITI also lobbies for a similar revision to the EU equivalent to Section 508, which remains UK regulation for now [57].

Likert Score: 2

Kenya

Inclusion on the basis of ability has been a critical focus for the Kenyan government. The 2010 Kenyan Constitution mandates that at least 5% of elected and appointed positions are occupied by PwDs [58]. To comply with this mandate, Kenya has built a strong political apparatus on the national level with the Kenya Disability





Parliamentary Association (KEDIPA) and county level with the County Assemblies Disability Caucus (CADICA). In 2022, Westminster Foundation for Democracy, launched the Kenya Inclusive Political Parties (KIPP) program to strengthen political coordination [59].

Inclusive representation in Kenyan politics has translated into a series of government initiatives. The 2003 Disability Act established The National Council for Persons with Disability to mainstream disability issues, finance service providers, and oversee the National Development Fund that subsidises device costs [60]. NDF has an annual budget of KES 259 million (2.1 million dollars) [61]; however, the provision of devices has been challenged by high demand of applicants and limited quality supply.

To address these concerns, the Ministry of Health released the Rehabilitative Services and Assistive Technology Strategy 2022-2026 [62]. The plan integrates the AT ecosystem into the national health service. It also expands Universal Health Coverage (UHC) to subsidise the cost of AT and outlines a consolidated supply chain which centralises the government (Kenya Medical Supply Authority) in the provision of AT. Leveraging established healthcare infrastructure can improve delivery but may also create barriers to entry for start-ups that require government contracts to scale. Interview findings indicate the benefits outweigh the challenges given the government's focus on access to AT.

Likert Score: 3

India

India's support system for persons with disabilities is coordinated by multiple government departments and agencies. However, concerns remain about implementation, transparency, and bureaucratic inefficiencies. The Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment (MoSJE) creates policies for marginalised groups [63], while the Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities (DEPwD) within MoSJE enforces disability rights laws and promotes assistive technology research [64].





National institutes under DEPwD provide specialised services and training for different disabilities, including the National Institute for the Empowerment of Persons with Visual Disabilities (NIEPVD) [65] and the National Institute for Locomotor Disabilities (NILD) [66]. ALIMCO, the primary manufacturer of assistive devices, manages initiatives like the Rashtriya Vayoshri Yojana (RVY), which provides free aid to senior citizens, and the Assistance to Disabled Persons (ADIP) Scheme, which distributes assistive devices to persons with disabilities [67].

The Rehabilitation Council of India (RCI) regulates rehabilitation training [68], while the National Trust supports persons with autism, cerebral palsy, and other e disabilities, offering legal guardianship and promoting independent living [69].

State governments implement national policies, while local bodies ensure grassroots delivery. Key national initiatives include UDID, the National Policy for Persons with Disabilities (2006) [70], Accessible India Campaign (2015) [71], and the National Action Plan for Skill Development of Persons with Disabilities (NAP-SDP) [72], which collectively aim to foster accessibility and inclusivity.

The DEPwD plays a vital role in supporting PwDs in India. Figure 8 shows government funding allocation for this department, with ₹989.35 crore (approx. £97 million) released in 2022-23 [73], a sum that reflects significant government investment.







Fig. 8. DEPwD budget allocation from 2020-21 to 2022-23 [73]

Research and development in assistive technology are bolstered by the Centre for Assistive Technology and Innovation (CATI) at NISH as well as multiple Indian Institutes of Technology (IITs) [74]. Public-private partnerships, like the Prosus Social Impact Challenge for Accessibility (SICA), enhance service quality and scope [75]. The AssisTech Foundation (ATF) has helped numerous start-ups produce innovative assistive products and has generated multiple patents [76].

Likert Score: 2





B. Economic Factors

United Kingdom

The UK has had slow growth during its recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic; since 2019, real GDP has increased only 1.7% [77]. Due to global inflationary pressures from the pandemic recovery and Ukraine war, exacerbated by Brexit and the fall in the sterling exchange rate, the UK has experienced a real fall in its national income—the largest decline in purchasing power of the UK's GDP since the mid-1970s [78]. In the year to Q3 2022, even as real GDP grew there was a decline in real gross domestic income (GDI); in other words, each unit of the UK's GDP was worth less in the global market [78].

These economic pressures have led to a cost-of-living crisis in the UK. In 2024, cost of living was the most common issue reported by adults in the UK [79], a concern mostly driven by the cost of food, fuel, and gas or electricity bills. Annual food and beverage inflation spiked up to more than 19% in 2023, though it has since eased to 3% as of April 2024 [80]. This crisis has disproportionately affected disabled adults, with higher percentages finding it impossible to save money (50% vs. 34%), afford rent (45% vs. 37%), or run out of food (8% vs. 3%) in 2023 [81]. Disabled people also tend to be more impoverished: in 2022/23, 24% of individuals in families where someone is disabled had relatively low income after housing costs, compared to 20% without family disability [82].

Formidable barriers to access result in a lack of full participation by disabled individuals in the workforce. This is a significant economic issue, contributing to the rise in "economic inactivity" in the UK. In late 2023, only 54% of disabled people of working age were employed, compared to. 82% of non-disabled people [83]. Disabled people were more likely to be working in industries affected by the pandemic and therefore face redundancy [84]. The new paradigm of remote/hybrid work offered some opportunities for disabled people, but also presented new access barriers, e.g. to accessing and using digital tech [85].





These economic outcomes for people with disability may significantly influence demand for DigAT—when many disabled people are impoverished or struggling with paying for daily necessities, emerging digital solutions such as robotics, wearables, or implants may be commercially unviable. In sum, the economic challenges that disabled people face in the UK both inhibit the adoption of DigAT and contribute to challenges across the other PESTL factors.

Likert Score: 1

United States

The Biden Administration successfully steered the US economy through the COVID-19 pandemic, achieving a faster recovery compared to many countries, especially those in Western Europe and the UK which have struggled to control inflation and face sluggish growth (Fig. 9). Economic growth carries significant implications for DigAT adoption. As the WHO and The Lancet have found, wealthier countries are more likely to have more robust and comprehensive infrastructure for AT adoption, and unemployment among disabled Americans participating in the workforce recovered quickly post-pandemic (Fig. 10) [86, p. 2], [87], [88]. As shown by OECD data, governments of countries with higher GDP per capita tend to spend 1 to 2 percent of GDP addressing incapacity, which includes disability benefits, pensions, and associated healthcare [89]. Already, there is a pre-existing disparity in median income levels between the US and UK (US\$74,000 vs. US\$40,000) (Fig. 11). Spending on incapacity includes individual disability payments which can stimulate demand for DigAT by providing additional disposal income. However, worsening income inequality is a concern, as there is a higher prevalence of poverty among disabled Americans (who are more likely to be unemployed, work part-time and have less education) relative to their non-disabled peers [90], [91].







Fig. 9. [Global] GDP growth projects for 2024 and 2025 [92]



Fig. 10. Selected [US] labour force indicators for people with a disability, 2009-2021 [86, p. 2]







Fig. 11. GDP per capita (current US\$) - United States, United Kingdom, India, Kenya, Middle income, High income [93]

Further, after an initial post-pandemic stumble, the US tech industry has largely rebounded with recent record earnings reported by companies like Nvidia. The US remains the epicentre of the AI boom and other frontier technologies like brain-computer interfaces (BCI). Given the convergence seen in recent years between general use technology and AT, the continued strength of the US tech sector is indicative of how the country is likely to continue to be an incubator for emerging and digital AT.

Likert Score: 3





Kenya

Kenya has experienced significant economic growth, with an average GDP growth of 4.8% between 2015-2019 [94]. The COVID-19 pandemic disrupted international trade and tourism, but the impact was minimised due to Kenya's resilient agricultural industry, a keystone of the economy. The country's growth is expected to reach 5.2% by 2026 [94] due to increased foreign direct investment and enhanced trade agreements [95].

Despite this progress, poverty is still a significant issue as the cost of living rises. Kenya Bureau of Statistics shows annual food inflation increased to 12.4% in the year from May 2021 to May 2022 [96]. These resource constraints are amplified for PwDs. Almost half of Kenyans with disabilities are unemployed and 67% live below the poverty line [97]. Furthermore, over 80% of people with disabilities live in rural areas [98], which have a 18% higher poverty rate than urban centres [99].

These economic conditions greatly influence access to assistive devices. While the government subsidises devices that cost more than 100,000 Kenyan shillings and provides tax exemptions on all AT, only 32% of national survey respondents with disabilities use an assistive product or support service [100]. 90% of these respondents stated that lack of access to assistive products was problematic, particularly in rural communities [100].

A significant part of the issue is that demand significantly exceeds supply. Research notes the lack of financial incentives to stimulate domestic production of DigAT, limited materials for product development, and fragmented distribution [101]. To address this, ATScale recently invested 7.5 million USD in capacity building and supply chain support [62]. Overall, Kenya experiences significant economic barriers to building a robust DigAT ecosystem that are common in emerging markets.

Likert Score: 1





India

India has shown remarkable economic progress over the past two decades (Fig. 12). In 2024, India's GDP growth rate was 8.4% and GDP was \$4.112 trillion, making it the 5th largest economy globally [102]. India's purchasing power continues to grow, with Deloitte predicting that nearly 50% of Indian households will belong to high- or upper-middle-income categories by 2030 [103]. This has the potential to drive demand and affordability for assistive devices.



Fig. 12. India Economic Indicators, 2010-2024 Data Source: [102]

Inflation, which peaked at 7.8% in April 2022 due to global disruptions and the Russia-Ukraine conflict, remains a concern (Fig. 13). However, India's inflation rate eased to 4.83% in April 2024, an 11-month low, staying within the RBI's 2-6% tolerance band for the eighth month [104]. RBI Governor Shaktikanta Das is committed to reducing inflation to 4% despite ongoing uncertainties, and 74% of Indians say inflation is impacting their long-term plans [105].







Fig. 13. India monthly inflation rates from January 2022 to April 2024 [104]

Unemployment improved to 7.64% in March 2024 from 8.01% in February [106], as shown in Figure 14. Urban unemployment and duration are higher than rural, youth unemployment is four times the national rate and lasts over a month longer [107]. States like Haryana (30.6%) and Rajasthan (24.5%) have the highest rates [108].



Fig. 14. India's unemployment rate from 2020 to 2024, showing a peak in 2020 and fluctuations within the 6-10% range. [106]





PwDs face significant financial burdens. About 20.32% of household monthly expenditure is on disability care, pushing 57.1% into catastrophic health expenditure [109]. Nearly 19.1% of households fall below the poverty line due to these costs [109]. Employment rates for disabled individuals are significantly lower, 20% for women and 32% for men [110].

The demand for assistive technology is rising, but there have been significant challenges. For instance, India's ALIMCO produces low-cost assistive devices for PwD, but the COVID-19 pandemic severely disrupted its production processes, which led to operational losses [111]. ALIMCO adapted by decentralising distribution and ensuring employee well-being through full salaries and vaccinations, achieving profit post-pandemic.

Likert Score: 1





C. Social Factors

United Kingdom

There are significant inequalities between disabled and non-disabled people in the UK. ONS statistics from 2021 show that disabled people face worse outcomes across the board, including in education, employment, home ownership, well-being, and crime victimhood (Fig. 15). Disabled people are significantly more likely to live in poverty [112] and face additional average costs of 975 GBP a month [113].



Fig. 15. Inequalities between disabled and non-disabled people in the UK [23]

Nevertheless, the UK has strong disability advocacy groups, including the nine organisations comprising the Disability Charities Consortium, which helps represent disabled people and advise the Disability Unit [114]. These groups are focused on advocacy, e.g. a Disability Manifesto from Deaf and Disabled People's Organisations (DDPOs) encourages the next government to end austerity [115]. Some, like Scope, also provide help navigating the processes for procuring AT [116].

Demographic trends in the UK predict a significantly ageing population over the next 40 years—the number of people 65-79 is expected to increase 30% by 2063, and the





number of people over 80 is expected to more than double. Ageing populations are more likely to be disabled: by the age of 70-74, a third of women and a quarter of men are disabled [117]. Thus, these predicted demographic shifts represent a real increase in long-term demand for assistive technologies; as the number of workingage adults also decreases, the UK will need to increasingly leverage technology to support its population, driving the adoption of DigAT in the long run.

In addition, the Covid-19 pandemic introduced additional stresses for the disabled population in the UK. Disabled people reported lower levels of well-being and reduced access to care and treatment due to the pandemic [118]. Novel challenges such as long COVID and long waiting lists for medical treatment may increase the prevalence of people with long-term health conditions that may inhibit their participation in society and the workforce, contributing to an increase in economic inactivity [119].

Likert Score: 2

United States

Disabled Americans face similar inequalities in terms of education attainment, employment, social stigma and poverty as mentioned in the UK case. However, an ageing population and a tradition of civic activism create a receptive environment for US adoption of DigAT [120]. From a demographic perspective, the US Census Bureau found that 16 percent of Americans were older than 65 years of age [121]. Older people are more likely to vote and given their higher prevalence of disability, the next decade could see the growth of an influential constituency for government support of DigAT adoption. Additionally, the growth of an older population would expand the market for AT.







Fig. 16. US Population Ageing Trend [121]

Additionally, nearly 50 percent of US military veterans are over the age of 65, and this population is more likely to be disabled (42 percent) than their civilian peer cohort (33 percent) [122], [123, p. 1,6]. Among US civilians, support for veterans remains strong [124]. A 2021 study found that adult Americans were more supportive about addressing homelessness and PTSD in veterans compared to non-veterans [125]. While the government already provides more employment, financial and healthcare support for veterans than civilians via the Department of Veterans Affairs, positive public attitudes toward veterans could bolster DigAT adoption among this demographic and perhaps more broadly.






Fig. 17. Unemployment rates based on veteran status and disability [126]

Disability advocacy has a long history in the United States, beginning in the 1800s but burgeoned into an influential, well-organised political force in the 1960s alongside the Civil Rights Movement [120]. The effectiveness of their advocacy is reflected in the successive passage of landmark US disability and accessibility legislation that began in the 1970s and continues to the present day [114]. Prominent advocacy groups and collectives are numerous and include the ADA Network and National Association of the Deaf [127]. Their political influence is reflected not only in legislation but also in important initiatives like W3C Web Accessibility Initiative and lawsuits to enforce accessibility requirements [128], [129].

Likert Score: 2

Kenya

Social stigma is a major barrier in Kenya; religious interpretations of disabilities as "curses" heightens discrimination and social isolation [97]. Use of AT helps identify those with disabilities and may expose them to these risks. A 2021 GDI hub focus group study in Kenya found that participants without disabilities believed assistive technologies could only help overcome stigma while those with disabilities said assistive technologies could also increase stigma due to the identification effect [97].





This finding qualifies the role of disability prevalence in determining demand for DigAT, revealing that stigma may reduce uptake despite medical need.

Understanding the impact of social stigma underscores the importance of advocacy. Kenya has a long history of disability activism and a strong civil society network [130]. inABLE Africa, for example, has established AT labs all over Kenya to help blind students develop computer skills [131]. Survey research reveals that inABLE students had higher digital literacy and higher self-esteem than non-inABLE students [132]. Other organisations advocate for inclusion through addressing sectoral concerns: KICTaNET advances ICT reforms like establishing community networks to increase rural connectivity and support digital accessibility for PwDs at the local level [133].

While disability advocacy in Kenya is strong, the assistive tech ecosystem is fragmented, fuelling issues of access. A 2024 network analysis in Kenya showed that government ministries and agencies, as well as organisations of persons with disabilities, play a central role in coordinating the assistive technology ecosystem (Fig. 18) [100]. The analysis suggests that the ecosystem would benefit from deeper collaboration beyond simple communication to promote access to assistive technologies. It further highlights the government's potential to fill this role through developing specific AT policies, supporting local innovators in AT development, and controlling import taxes on AT and related supplies.







Fig. 18. 2024 Network Analysis of Kenya's Assistive Tech Ecosystem [100]

Likert Score: 1

India

India has a robust disability rights advocacy ecosystem. The National Centre for Promotion of Employment for Disabled People (NCPEDP) promotes employment, accessibility, and disability rights by collaborating with various sectors [134]. The National Disability Network aims to expand to 592 districts, uniting disability groups to influence policies and advocate for rights. The National Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (NCRPD) campaigns to include disability in the national agenda and improve accessibility in transport and communications. The Disability Rights Group has influenced key legislation, including the Disability Act 1995 and the creation of the Department of Disability Affairs and the ISLRTC.

However, there are still significant challenges facing PwDs. For instance, children with disabilities face barriers in accessing quality education. A 2019 UNESCO report states that three-fourths of children with disabilities aged five and one-fourth aged 5-19 do not attend any educational institution [135]. Teacher training for inclusive





education is inadequate and infrastructure and services often fail to meet RPwD Act standards [136].

Inclusion is also a major issue; India's top corporations have only 0.3% PwD employees. Nifty 50 data shows only five private companies and four public-sector organisations exceed 1% PwD, despite the RPwD Act's 4% requirement [137]. Stigma is pervasive; research shows 74% of visibly disabled employees believe they can't attain positions of seniority, 93% feel they must suppress their personality, and 43% experience negative attention from colleagues [138].

In healthcare, Universal Health Coverage often excludes people with disabilities, leading to high treatment costs and poor service availability [136]. During COVID-19, 73% of disabled people faced severe hardships, including financial crises (57%), lack of access to food (13%), and healthcare (9%) [139]. India's ageing population, projected to be 20% by 2050 (Fig. 19) [140], increases disability prevalence and assistive technology needs.



Likert Score: 1

Fig. 19. Demographic ageing in South Asia. This graph illustrates the percentage of the population aged 60 and above across South Asian countries 1950-2100. India, represented by the black line, shows a continuous increase in its elderly population, reaching approximately 20% in 2050 and 36.1% by 2100, showing significant demographic shifts and the need for assistive technologies for the ageing population. [140] [141]





D. Technological Factors

United Kingdom

The UK has a strong tradition of science and engineering research with its stable of top-tier universities. According to data from Dealroom, it leads Europe in innovation as measured by both VC investment as well as number of unicorns [142]. This ecosystem is consistent with the triple helix model of innovation, relying on the interplay between universities, government, and the private sector to develop, support, and commercialise new technologies [143].

For funding new DigAT projects, the UK utilises multiple sources including UK Research and Innovation (UKRI), the Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC) and Innovate UK, which runs an Inclusive Innovation Award programme [139]. The National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) tracks grants for assistive technology research and development work, representing funding in the tens of millions across multiple categories (Fig. 20) [144]. UK projects also have access to the Horizon Europe research and innovation programme starting in 2024, with a €95.5 billion budget between 2021 and 2027 [145].



Fig. 20 Breakdown of NIHR-tracked funding for assistive technology research and development work: 2022 to 2023. Data source: [144]





However, a key gap is funding for commercialization and growth-stage start-ups– larger funding rounds have decreased in volume and number since peaking in 2021 (Fig. 21) [146], [147]. Corporate investment in start-ups is limited, and interviews revealed that government grants and funds rarely grant follow-on funding to researchers or start-ups. Especially for healthcare-related technologies, there are issues with commercialisation, and given the nascent stage of DigAT these issues may increase barriers to the adoption of home-grown solutions. The UK innovation ecosystem as it stands may not be sufficient to drive scaled innovation and production of DigAT, resulting in supply-side challenges such as high costs and limited deployment.



Fig. 21. VC funding round volume in the UK, grouped by round size [146]

To support the adoption of DigAT across the UK, especially in home care settings for applications like smart home or web-based technologies, digital infrastructure is crucial. In April 2024, 81% of the UK had access to gigabit broadband under Project Gigabit, on track to meet the 85% coverage target by 2025; however, this coverage





varies significantly by region, with Scotland, the South West of England, and Wales significantly trailing the average [148]. Further investing in digital infrastructure to serve all UK residents will be crucial to support the rollout of DigAT.

Likert Score: 2

United States

The home of a globally leading tech sector, the United States is currently a top-five destination for AT patent applications (alongside China, South Korea, Japan and the EU) and boasts specialised AT companies [4, p. 15]. The US is also at the frontier of emerging technologies and emerging AT. This includes brain computer interfaces (BCI), augmented reality, autonomous vehicles among others [4]. Consequently, the US is well-positioned to become a leader in developing and innovating new DigAT.

Additionally, the US boasts a premier venture capital (VC) ecosystem for ICT (Fig. 22), which is critical for funding new emerging technologies as VC firms have a higher risk appetite than banks. The sophistication of the US ecosystem is such that there are disability-tech specific American VC funds (e.g. Autism Impact Fund) which project the market will grow to USD 40bn by 2030 [149] [150].







Fig. 22. Venture capital investment in the ICT sector as a share of GDP [151]

However, it is unclear whether disability is centred within US tech innovation. While companies like Waymo have partnered with disability advocacy groups [152], there are recent examples of companies like Google (also an Alphabet company like Waymo) facing discrimination lawsuits from disabled employees while centring accessible and inclusive design in their marketing campaigns [153]. Neuralink, Elon Musk's BCI company, promotes benefits for paralyzed individuals while facing scrutiny from the federal government, including from the FDA for its experimentation with animals [154], [155]. Moreover, as previously mentioned, the ICT industry has campaigned to relax federal accessibility procurement requirements, indicating a lukewarm commitment to accessibility [156]. However, the US scores a 3 on the technology factor, given the overall strength of its tech and innovation sector which facilitates DigAT adoption.

Likert Score: 3





Кепуа

Kenya is a growing technology hub that has earned its epithet "Silicon Savannah" [157]. The country is home to a strong ICT sector enabled by state-of-the-art submarine fibre optic cables, internationally recognized domestic start-ups like M-Pesa, and R&D centres for multiple multinational corporations. Most recently, Microsoft and G24 invested \$1 billion USD in a comprehensive digital initiative in Kenya that includes local language AI model development and AI digital skills training [158]. This only enhances Kenya's growth potential as a country whose capital city, Nairobi, already boasts an estimated \$1 billion tech ecosystem [157].

These broader investments are reflected in targeted support for DigAT. In 2019, Kenya launched Africa's first AT accelerator, Innovate Now, in partnership with UK AT 2030 and the GDIHub, to support early-stage start-ups [159]. The Ministry of Health also established a Centre of Excellence with WHO on assistive technologies headquartered at the Jomo Kenyatta University of Technology [160]. The Centre of Excellence facilitates technology transfers and knowledge spillovers that enhance domestic manufacturing of DigAT while training university students to become professionals in the field. Kenya now has the most DigAT solutions on the continent [161], with the most common products reported as information devices at 20%, followed by mobility aids at 13% [100]. These products range from AI4KSL's AI solution that translates spoken English to Kenyan Sign Language for deaf users to Totosci's cane that uses smartphone image recognition to support visually impaired individuals [161].

Still, critical challenges exist. Interviewees shared that sustainable financing is limited, particularly at the growth stage. Furthermore, the dearth of structured local data impedes development of AI tools that are tailored to the local context [162], increasing reliance on foreign multinational corporations.

In sum, Kenya's DigAT ecosystem is promising but there are still critical funding and data gaps that are barriers to growth.

Likert Score: 2





India

India's AT ecosystem thrives on the triple helix model. A good example is the collaboration between the Centre for Assistive Technology and Innovation (CATI) and AT developers and its links with top institutions like the Indian Institutes of Technology (IITs), Indian Institutes of Management, and National Institutes of Technology for technology and product development. CATI also fosters AT entrepreneurship by engaging students and start-ups through internships and joint activities [74]. In addition to DEPwD support, the government also backs DigAT innovation through the Department of Science and Technology (DST) [163] and policies like Make in India and Digital India [164]. International collaborations further strengthen the AT ecosystem, especially through IIT Madras' TTK Center for Rehabilitation Research and Device Development (R2D2), which partners with various institutions such as the GDI Hub [165]. Notably, the government plans to create an "Assistive Technology Hub" to make India a leader in AT R&D [166].

India's AT sector receives funding from university grants and partnerships like SICA, government grants and CSR initiatives [167]. The AssisTech Foundation (ATF) aids start-ups in scaling and market entry [168]. However, India's AT start-ups face a fragmented ecosystem [169], lack mainstream recognition, and have limited market access [170]. These challenges mean that innovative research within universities often fails to reach commercialization.

Advancements in AI and ICT drive the future of AT development in India. Companies like NeuroLeap develop brain-computer interfaces [171], and Wysa [172] offers personalised services. Wearable devices and smart prosthetics are also advancing, such as Robo Bionics' Grippy [173]. Additionally, AR and VR technologies are being applied; for example, Vifr Tech, a member of ATF Cohort 5 acceleration program, uses VR in its Halara platform for the special education and training of individuals with neurodevelopmental conditions, including autism [174].

While the Indian technology ecosystem is growing quickly, its support of DigAT and accessibility in various contexts is not yet fully mature.

Likert Scale: 2





E. Legal Factors

United Kingdom

The UK's legislative history on disability stretches back to the Second World War [175]. Major legislation includes the 1944 Disability Employment Act, the 1970 Chronically Sick and Disabled Persons Act, the 1986 Disabled Persons Act; and the Disability Discrimination Act 1995. Subsequently, the 1995 Act was rolled into the Equality Act 2010 to bring consistency across anti-discrimination laws and the processes surrounding them (e.g. complaints) [176]. However, the UK has no legislation specifically targeting assistive technology. Public bodies are required to provide their content and services in accessible formats by the Public Sector Bodies Accessibility Regulations 2018 (PSAR) [177], but such provisions do not formally apply to private sector businesses. Instead, the accessibility of businesses is covered by the "reasonable adjustments" provision of the Equality Act.

The UK ratified the UN Convention of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in 2009, thereby agreeing to protect and promote the human rights of disabled people [178]. However, in 2016 the UK was investigated by the UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UN CRPD); the Committee found that "grave and systemic violations" of disabled people's rights had taken place due to the UK's welfare reforms [179]. The government in 2016 largely dismissed these findings. In April 2024, the UN CRPD conducted a follow-up investigation and found that "no significant progress" has been made to rectify the 2016-era violations and documented evidence of regression [180]. Put into context with the government's recent push for additional benefit reforms, these violations represent peril for the nation's disabled people and their ability to access the employment, services, and assistive technology that they require and deserve. According to the Digital Accessibility Rights Evaluation (DARE) Index from the Global Initiative for Inclusive ICTs, the UK's capacity to implement accessible ICT is significantly lacking, placing it at a global ranking of 14 in 2020 (Fig. 23) [181]. As a result, there are concerns that the UN CRPD has not been sufficiently integrated into the UK's domestic legislation, and advances in legal protections are a key part of the Disabled People's Manifesto [115].





Likert Score: 1

DARE Index Score Summary	~
Country Laws and Regulations:	22.5/25
Country Capacity to Implement:	15/25
Country Policies and Programs Outcomes by Areas of ICT Accessibility and Level of	
Implementation:	29/50
Total Score:	66.5/100

Fig. 23 DARE Index Score Summary, United Kingdom [181]

United States

Disability rights and accessibility are encoded into US federal law, with major legislation passed beginning in the 1970s followed by periodic revision. For example, the 1973 Rehabilitation Act was amended in 1998 to include Section 508, which requires federal agencies to ensure that their information technology is accessible and designates the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) as the appropriate regulator [56]. The landmark Americans with Disability Act (1990) marked a historic achievement for disability advocates by outlawing discrimination and mandating appropriate accessibility. With respect to ICT, the 2010 Communications and Video Accessibility Act (CVAA) "update[d] federal communications law to increase the access of persons with disabilities to modern communications" [39]. In 2023, a successor to CVAA was introduced by Senator Ed Markey (D-MA) and Representative Ana Eshoo (D-CA) to ensure access to emerging technologies for disabled Americans [182].

Despite robust legislative frameworks for disability and accessibility, it remains a question whether US law is keeping up with the rapid pace of technological innovation. The convergence trend observed by the WIPO between "technologies, disciplines, and markets" may complicate the legislative and regulatory frameworks in place [4, p. 14]. For example, while AT are traditionally external devices, implant-based AT can be internal and more akin to medical devices, which fall under different regulatory jurisdictions (FDA) and requirements [4, p. 14]. Nevertheless, the case of Neuralink offers some evidence that the existing frameworks are adequate. In





response to safety and transparency concerns, the US Securities and Exchange Commission was requested to investigate Neuralink, and the FDA has issued citations, demonstrating existing regulatory mechanisms can conduct oversight over an emerging AT company [155], [183]. Furthermore, Neuralink has had to secure FDA compliance for continued testing of its BCI technology [184]. While US regulatory and legislative frameworks may be challenged by emerging DigAT, with adequate enforcement and oversight, existing regulatory regimes may be robust enough to meet the challenge. The US legal factor scores a 2 to indicate the robustness of legal protections for disability and accessibility.

Likert Score: 2

Kenya

Kenya has built an increasingly comprehensive legislative framework around disability rights. The government initially outlined these rights in the aforementioned 2003 Disability Act [61]. Kenya's 2010 Constitution codifies protections by outlawing discrimination and asserting the right to access education, facilities, and information, and specifically grants persons with disabilities the entitlement to assistive devices [58]. Kenya ratified the UN Convention of Rights of Persons with Disability (CRPD) in 2008 and replaced the 2003 Act with the 2021 Disability Bill to facilitate compliance with the Convention [61].

While Kenya lacks specific AT laws, it has integrated accessibility considerations into ICT sector legislation. The 2010 Universal Access and Service Regulation and 2016 Access to Information Act build upon the Constitution to promote universal access to information and establish procedures for citizens to lodge complaints and receive assistance [185]. The National 2019 ICT Policy has a 12-point section (6.1.4) on accessibility, which includes requirements on early-stage inclusive design and government website accessibility [186]; the 2020 ICT Guidelines aim to support the implementation of this policy [185].

The fourth schedule in the 2010 Constitution grants counties the authority to enact local laws in compliance with the Constitution and international agreements, including the CRPD. A 2022 legal review found promising advances in this direction,





like Nairobi aligning the definition of disability with CRPD and Kisumu establishing a disability development fund. However, concerns persist regarding inconsistent interpretations of disabilities and lack of county-level implementation [187].

The 2020 DARE index ranks Kenya as 11th globally with a score of 70/100 (Fig. 24) [188]. Opportunities for improvement primarily reside in implementation, which is an area of focus in the 2022-2026 Rehabilitative Services and Assistive Technology strategy. In sum, Kenya has a strong legal framework on digital accessibility with opportunities to create specific AT legislation and improve implementation.

Likert Score: 2

DARE Index Score Summary	~
Country Laws and Regulations:	25/25
Country Capacity to Implement:	20/25
Country Policies and Programs Outcomes by Areas of ICT Accessibility and Level of	
Implementation:	25/50
Total Score:	70/100

Fig. 24. DARE Index Score Summary, Kenya [188]

India

Overall, India has a comprehensive legal system but faces implementation challenges.

The 1995 Persons with Disabilities Act (PDA) marked India's first major disability rights legislation [189]. In 2007, India ratified the UNCRPD, shifting from a medical to a social view of disability [2]. The 2016 RPwD Act replaced the PDA to align with the UNCRPD and address its shortcomings [190]. It expands the set of recognized disabilities to 21, guarantees free education for children with disabilities, and mandates adaptive facilities. The Act also prohibits discrimination, ensures legal equality, mandates accessibility, and provides access to social security, healthcare, and property rights [191]. However, Arman Ali, Executive Director of NCPEDP, notes





that the RPwD Act remains largely unimplemented, with over 15 states yet to draft necessary rules in 2020 [136].

The Digital Personal Data Protection Act (DPDPA), passed in August 2023, is India's first comprehensive data protection law. It governs digital personal data processing for services offered to individuals in India, both domestically and internationally [192]. Unlike the GDPR, it is more consent-centric, applies uniformly to all personal data, and sets the age of consent at 18 [193]. Requirements include obtaining consent, granting data principals rights to access, correction, erasure, and conducting data protection impact assessments [192].

IP Protection is also robust. Patents, under the Patents Act, 1970 (amended in 2005), have a 20-year term and follow a "first-to-file" system [194]. Trademarks, under the Trade Marks Act, 1999, are valid for 10 years and can be renewed indefinitely [195]. Copyrights, under the Copyright Act, 1957 (amended in 2012), are protected for the author's life plus 60 years [194]. Designs, under the Designs Act, 2000, are protected for 10 years, renewable for 5 years [195].

Likert Score: 2





IV. Discussion

A. PESTL Analysis Key Takeaways

Our comparative PESTL analysis yields four observations that cut across the four considered jurisdictions.

First, while disability rights and accessibility enjoy broad support, governments struggle with implementation and enforcement. Countries take unique approaches to address this common challenge. Kenya's 2022-2026 Strategic Plan, for example, centralises the role of the government as the key coordinator of the AT ecosystem. County-level legislation is inconsistent but aims to enhance implementation at the local level. In the US, while sweeping federal legislation on disability rights and accessibility exists, funding and enforcement also remains uneven. Similarly, the UK's track record on safeguarding the rights and well-being of disabled people is weak; ensuring that the provisions of the UN CRPD and Equality Act are upheld is of paramount importance; without a baseline of equal rights for disabled people, other approaches to incentivize DigAT will struggle.

Second, promotion of the overall innovation ecosystem is important to facilitate the development, commercialisation, and roll-out of DigAT and other emerging technologies. The better-developed venture capital ecosystem in the United States includes targeted funds that are specifically tailored to incentivise innovation in mission-oriented areas like disability tech—an example in the UK is Ada Ventures, which has healthy ageing as one of its focus areas [196]. In both the US and UK, DigAT is not centred as a primary focus of the technology ecosystem, so governments could provide incentives to help crowd-in private investment or initiate public-private partnerships in the technology funding ecosystem. There are large economic benefits associated with investing in assistive technology—DigAT that increases wellbeing and independence can result in significant cost-savings on social care and medical expenses as well as higher productivity [197]. As a result, it is worthwhile for countries to invest in this space—for instance, in Nairobi and Bangalore, Kenya and





India's respective tech hubs, we can see the growth of disability tech-oriented startups alongside conventional technologies.

Third, the use of inclusive design practices in the development of emerging technologies (including DigAT) is crucial to ensure that their improvements for quality-of-life and economic productivity are shared across the population regardless of disability. Inclusive design refers to the practice of developing mainstream technologies such that they are accessible and useful for users with varying levels of functional capabilities (Fig. 25) [198]. Interviewees emphasised that consulting disabled people early in the design process rather than retrofitting technologies postrelease helps identify real pain points and create solutions that serve a wider user base. These shifts can produce a "curb-cut effect", where the larger population benefits from small design changes like parents with strollers benefitting from the curb-cuts advocated by wheelchair users in 1970's California [199]. Participatory design (PD) is one approach that facilitates inclusion by actively involving end-users in creating technology. A 2018 Study in Western Kenya showed the promise of PD through using a Do-It-Yourself (DIY) DigAT prototyping platform that allowed users to modify tools to their application [200]. This approach not only increased participant engagement but also serves as a low-tech solution in resource-limited areas.



Fig. 25. Inclusive Design Pyramid [198]





Finally, the health of the overall economy has implications for DigAT adoption. The UK government's long-standing austerity policies and the cost-of-living crisis compound pre-existing inequalities and barriers to the access and adoption of DigAT. There are serious financial costs associated with being disabled in the UK, and disabled people have been disproportionately impacted by the reforms to welfare benefits, with many ending up near or in poverty. These challenges are not unique to the UK—both Kenya and India experience significant levels of poverty, especially among disabled people, which limits their ability to access DigAT. In contrast, the United States has had a strong recovery from the pandemic and can therefore spend more on disability payments, thereby potentially generating more demand for DigAT. These considerations are crucial to support DigAT—without a sufficiently strong economic foundation, adoption of DigAT may languish despite its benefits.





B. Ethical Considerations

As emerging assistive technologies such as intelligent AT become commercially available, it is crucial to ensure that technology does not outpace ethical considerations, given the vulnerability of end users.

Product Development: Informed Consent and Data Bias

The development of emerging technologies, whether mainstream or assistive, pose significant ethical questions with real-world implications. Inclusive design practices help integrate perspectives of end-users; however, to collect this information, it is critical for developers to abide by research ethics guidelines. Informed consent is one key tenet that is particularly important when working with disabled individuals to ensure transparency and prevent exploitation [201]. Novel technologies like Neural Interfaces can challenge whether informed consent is a strong enough safeguard in the context of cognition augmentation of users with mental disabilities [202].

On the other hand, creating significant barriers to the inclusion of disabled people in testing may threaten the value of emerging tools. For example, the performance of AI-enabled AT is strongly correlated with the amount of data on which the models are trained [203]. Data on disabled people is already limited due to population prevalence, leading to well-documented issues on biased datasets [162]. Open-source initiatives can be used to increase access to data and enhance participation of communities with varying ability levels. Still, this must be balanced with considerations of data privacy.

Product Use: Data Privacy and Trust

Data privacy is another key DigAT ethical issue due to the increasing convergence of AT with medical technologies. For example, wearables that track health statistics about users, Internet-of-Thing (IoT) devices that monitor home environments, and implant-based technologies all pose serious privacy concerns [204]. The collection of detailed data could lead to the use of personally identifiable information (PII) and personal health information (PHI) to identify individuals based on specific information, habits, or behaviours. Even without a security breach, the ownership and usage of this data is a serious ethical concern: private-sector companies might





claim the right to freely use or even sell such data without their users' consent [205]. Even the NHS has been urged to sell its "anonymised" data to increase funding and private-sector innovation, though this has faced significant criticism [206]. This presents a trade-off between the use of new technologies for quality-of-life improvements and trust and privacy concerns, which are notable barriers for elderly people [207]. As noted by Dr Hamied Haroon in an interview, DigAT presents both great promise and peril, and should be proactively managed in terms of ethical considerations.

Equitable Access

There is also the well-documented issue of equitable access to emerging technology, including DigAT. Disparities in access exist across incomes, regions, and protected characteristics like race, age, and gender.

In general, disabled people suffer from disproportionate levels of poverty. When emerging technologies are in the early stages of the innovation diffusion model, they are likely expensive [208]. Disabled people, with higher costs and lower disposable income on average, are less likely to have access to these technologies, especially if they must purchase it themselves [209]. For example, 36.9% of surveyed people in India indicated affordability being a major barrier to assistive tech and 90.9% of users purchase devices privately with only 4.9% receiving government support [210].

In addition, regional and global disparities in access to digital infrastructure have significant impact—for instance, over 70% of Kenyans with mobile phones have feature phones, which lack the necessary components to benefit from the most modern smartphone-based DigAT [162].

Ecosystem Misalignment

Ethical issues also arise from the significant philosophical differences between the viewpoints of disability advocacy groups and the developers of these technologies. Technologists' drive for constant optimization has translated into the transhumanist and "biohacking" movements popular among influential Silicon Valley figures to enhance human cognitive and physical abilities through human-machine hybridisation [211]. This attitude may pose serious conflicts with disability advocates'





proposed social model of disability. In this model, individuals do not possess disabilities that need fixing; rather, society disables people through its hostile barriers to accessibility. This viewpoint contrasts with the quest to build a humanmachine cyborg, in which the human mind and body are considered inherently deficient compared to the perceived superiority of machines.

This drive toward optimization is shared by the Effective Altruism movement, a philosophy that has gained traction among influential members of the tech community (including the leaders of Anthropic, a top generative AI company) [212]. EA principles are based on optimization of resources and effort to do the most good for the most people–a utilitarian view that has led to friction with disability advocates [213]. Prominent EA advocates have stated attitudes towards disabled people that have been criticised as eugenicist [214].

As AT increasingly converges with general purpose tech to become enhancing rather than assistive, this philosophical divide between the tech and disability community may become a serious ethical conflict. It raises questions such as whether uptake of enhancing emerging technologies for disabled persons will become obligatory, whether opting out will be stigmatised, and whether we face the erasure of an important aspect of human diversity. Already, there are questions about whether ultrasound screening technology for Down Syndrome_and allowing for pregnancy termination in cases where the foetus is found to have the disability constitutes a form of discriminatory eugenics [215].





C. Policy Recommendations

Integrating the key takeaways and ethics discussion, we focus our recommendations on two main themes we identified in our research: the design and development of DigAT and the effective distribution and roll-out of DigAT. We propose four recommendations for how the UK could better support its DigAT ecosystem.

First, the UK should enhance the implementation and enforcement of legislation to support the economic resilience, independent living, and access to DigAT of disabled people. Economic stability is crucial for the successful distribution of DigAT—if disabled people are struggling to buy weekly necessities or pay rent, demand for assistive technologies will likely suffer. Consulting with DPOs to advance policies can increase the financial independence of disabled people while supporting the adoption of DigAT. Better engagement with local authorities and market innovators could help solve critical issues like cost constraints and last mile service provision. Standardised guidelines for implementing accessibility regulation will be essential to promote consistent enforcement, quality assurance, ecosystem coordination, and monitoring. As a matter of national pride, the UK should heavily focus on improving its treatment of disabled people and conclude its investigation under the UN CRPD.

Second, the UK should work to further promote its strong innovation ecosystem, with a particular focus on incentivising the research and commercialisation of DigAT. This may call for the adoption of a "mission-oriented" approach to innovation policy [216]—focusing on market-shaping and creation by incentivising the public and private funding, resources, and activity towards desired goals rather than fixing market failures [217]. Concretely, this requires public investment along the whole innovation chain, not only at the fundamental research level. This "mission-oriented" approach could help fill the gap in scale-up funding for start-ups, especially in more niche industries like DigAT. To this end, the UK could use public investment funds to more clearly signal government priorities and thereby crowd-in private investment and innovation. Prizes also offer a method to set up mission-oriented policies—the Longitude Prize on Dementia is a good example [218]. Government procurement could play a large role as well—by streamlining the provision of DigAT through the health and social care systems, resources could be channelled to support innovation





solutions and limit market fragmentation [197].To reiterate, it is crucial that these policies that set strategic direction involve end users, especially disabled people and DPOs, in order to effectively incorporate their viewpoints and verify that the targeted outcomes are truly desirable.

Third, the UK should include disabled people's voices throughout the development of regulations and technologies. Adopting a consultative approach in the development of DigAT regulation will be crucial to ensure policies effectively serve the needs of the disabled community. For instance, the UK should engage with the Disability Charities Consortium, the Disabled People's Manifesto, and other DPOs to ensure a regulatory approach of co-production of policies and programmes at both the national and local levels. This participatory design principle extends to product and service development as well—the UK could strongly encourage or even mandate that technology companies engage in inclusive design practices as part of their standard product design process for any technology meant to serve the wide population. The above-mentioned issues of informed consent and equitable access are key considerations in this process and will need to be balanced against the potential of top-down regulatory requirements to discourage innovation.

Finally, the UK should work to improve the efficiency, consistency, and scale of the systems for the provision and procurement of AT across the nation. By investing in these systems, the UK can promote equal access to DigAT, better enforce accessibility requirements for procured technologies, and improve coordination among the various actors. As an example, the Accessibility Passport initiative from Make Things Accessible provides a toolkit to standardise processes for ensuring accessibility in public procurement [219] and could be used as a blueprint for a consistent, accessible procurement process across all levels of government. A network analysis of the UK government's role in procurement processes would also be useful to understand its current position and inform approaches to better streamline communications and implementation in the AT ecosystem.





D. Conclusion

In sum, this report provides a policy factors assessment of the DigAT ecosystem in four distinct country cases to provide recommendations for the UK's adoption of DigAT. Given the rapid pace of technological advancement, particularly the introduction of emerging technologies such as AI into DigAT, it is critical for UK policymakers to strike a balance between encouraging the adoption of DigAT (via innovation and procurement policies) and ensuring that ethics and safety considerations are built into the development, use and regulation of DigAT. Proactive collaboration with disability advocacy groups and incentivizing industry actors to do so are key for the UK government to successfully navigate this policy challenge. Strengthening implementation and enforcement of existing regulatory frameworks would go a long way toward facilitating responsible DigAT adoption. Perhaps the most critical challenge for the UK government is to address the cost-of-living crisis and reconsider austerity policies as they disproportionately impact the disabled community's quality-of-life and ability to access DigAT.

For further research, we suggest that the comparative PESTL analysis be extended to other jurisdictions of interest, such as the EU, South Korea, Japan and China, given their advanced tech sectors and similar levels of economic development to the UK. It may also be insightful to create a complete PESTL-based policy factors index for more comprehensive, quantitative comparisons.

We hope that this international comparative analysis will provide a useful background in the context of the Royal Society's larger project on Digital Assistive Technologies and that the policy recommendations facilitate responsible and equitable DigAT adoption in the UK.





V. References

- [1] WHO, 'Disability Fact Sheet', WHO, Fact Sheet, Mar. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/disability-and-health
- [2] UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. 2006. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV -15&chapter=4&clang=_en
- [3] 'Global Report on Assistive Technology', World Health Organization (WHO) and United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), May 2022. Accessed: Mar. 18, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.who.int/publications-detailredirect/9789240049451
- [4] World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO), *WIPO Technology Trends* 2021-Assistive Technology. Unknown. doi: 10.34667/TIND.42582.
- [5] S. S. Senjam and H. Mannan, 'Assistive technology: The current perspective in India', *Indian J. Ophthalmol.*, vol. 71, no. 5, p. 1804, May 2023, doi: 10.4103/IJO.IJO_2652_22.
- [6] 'Assistive technology overview', Kirklees Local Offer, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.kirkleeslocaloffer.org.uk/information-and-advice/assistive-technology/assistive-technology-overview/
- [7] S. Abdi, I. Kitsara, M. S. Hawley, and L. P. de Witte, 'Emerging technologies and their potential for generating new assistive technologies', *Assist. Technol.*, vol. 33, no. sup1, pp. 17–26, Dec. 2021, doi: 10.1080/10400435.2021.1945704.
- [8] Livemint, 'From talking to AI to helping people with disabilities: Top 5 use cases of OpenAI's new GPT-40 language model, mint. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.livemint.com/technology/technews/from-talking-to-ai-to-helping-people-with-disabilities-top-5-use-casesof-openais-new-gpt-40-language-model-11715659280419.html
- [9] A. Foley and J. Masingila, 'The use of mobile devices as assistive technology in resource-limited environments: Access for learners with visual impairments in Kenya', *Disabil. Rehabil. Assist. Technol.*, vol. 10, Oct. 2014, doi: 10.3109/17483107.2014.974220.
- [10] 'Hand that sees offers new hope to amputees', Newcastle University, May 2017. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: http://www.ncl.ac.uk/press/articles/archive/2017/05/handthatsees/
- [11] D. Stevenson, 'Utah Bionic Leg in Science Robotics', Mechanical Engineering | University of Utah. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.mech.utah.edu/utah-bionic-leg-in-science-robotics/
- [12] 'Rehabilitation Eksobionics', Ekso Bionics. Accessed: May 30, 2024.





[Online]. Available: https://eksobionics.com/rehabilitation/

- [13] 'Exoskeleton Walking Program | Mount Sinai New York', Mount Sinai Health System. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.mountsinai.org/locations/abilities-research-center/programstechnologies/walking-program
- [14] B. Turner, 'Best home automation systems of 2024', TechRadar. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.techradar.com/best/besthome-automation-systems
- [15] 'Philips Healthcare | About HealthSuite', Philips. Accessed: May 30, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.philips.co.uk/healthcare/innovation/about-health-suite
- [16] 'OrCam MyEye The Ultimate Visual Aid Device for Visual Impairment', OrCam Technologies. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.orcam.com/en-us/orcam-myeye_redirected
- [17] 'Penumbra Launches First Hands-Free, Full Body Virtual Reality-Based Offering for Rehabilitation, Expanding REAL® System Platform | Penumbra Inc', Penumbra, Inc. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.penumbrainc.com/penumbra-launches-first-hands-free-fullbody-virtual-reality-based-offering-for-rehabilitation-expanding-real-systemplatform/
- [18] E. Mullin, 'Everything We Know About Neuralink's Brain Implant Trial', *Wired*, Sep. 19, 2023. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.wired.com/story/everything-we-know-about-neuralinks-brainimplant-trial/
- [19] 'Synchron Announces First Human U.S. Brain-Computer Interface Implant'. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220719005248/en/Synchron-Announces-First-Human-U.S.-Brain-Computer-Interface-Implant
- [20] 'New WHO report finds serious health disparities for people with disabilities', *Humanity & Inclusion*, Jul. 12, 2022. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.humanity-inclusion.org.uk/en/news/new-whoreport-finds-serious-health-disparities-for-people-with-disabilities
- [21] G. Fisher, J. E. Wisneski, and R. M. Bakker, *Strategy in 3D: Essential Tools to Diagnose, Decide, and Deliver*. Oxford University Press, 2020. doi: 10.1093/0s0/9780190081478.001.0001.
- [22] CDC, 'Disability Impacts All of Us', Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, May 2023. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/infographic-disabilityimpacts-all.html
- [23] E. Kirk-Wade, 'UK disability statistics: Prevalence and life experiences', Apr. 2024, Accessed: Apr. 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9602/





- S. Pattnaik, J. Murmu, R. Agrawal, T. Rehman, S. Kanungo, and S. Pati, 'Prevalence, pattern and determinants of disabilities in India: Insights from NFHS-5 (2019–21)', *Front. Public Health*, vol. 11, Feb. 2023, doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2023.1036499.
- [25] E. Owino, 'Status of disability in Kenya: Statistics from the 2019 census', Development Initiatives, May 2020. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://devinit.org/resources/status-disability-kenya-statistics-2019-census/
- [26] 'Disability in Kenya', Global Disability Rights Now. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://miusa.globaldisabilityrightsnow.org/infographic/disability-kenya/
- [27] 'Measuring disability for the Equality Act 2010 harmonisation guidance Government Analysis Function'. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://gss.civilservice.gov.uk/policy-store/measuring-disability-for-theequality-act-2010/
- [28] 'Family Resources Survey: financial year 2022 to 2023', Department for Work and Pensions, Mar. 2024. Accessed: Apr. 22, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/family-resources-surveyfinancial-year-2022-to-2023/family-resources-survey-financial-year-2022-to-2023
- [29] 'Disability Medical Assessment And Categorization Guidelines', Republic of Kenya Ministry of Health, Jul. 2022. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: http://guidelines.health.go.ke/#/category/19/308/meta
- [30] 'International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF)'. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://icd.who.int/dev11/licf/en
- [31] CDC, 'Disability and Health Overview', Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Apr. 2024. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/disability.html
- [32] 'Introduction to the Americans with Disabilities Act', ADA.gov. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ada.gov/topics/intro-to-ada/
- [33] 'Disability Evaluation Under Social Security, Part I General Information', Social Security Administration. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ssa.gov/disability/professionals/bluebook/general-info.htm
- [34] C. L. Narayan and T. John, 'The Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016: Does it address the needs of the persons with mental illness and their families', *Indian J. Psychiatry*, vol. 59, no. 1, pp. 17–20, 2017, doi: 10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_75_17.
- [35] Statista Research Department and S. C. D. M. up-to-D. D. T. R. in the Text, 'Disabilities in India - statistics & facts', Statista, Dec. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.statista.com/topics/8278/disabilitiesin-india/





- [36] 'Persons with Disabilities (Divyangjan) in India A Statistical Profile : 2021', Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation, National Statistical Office, Mar. 2021. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.nhfdc.nic.in/upload/nhfdc/Persons_Disabilities_31mar21.pdf
- [37] 'Understand how your council works', GOV.UK. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/understand-how-your-council-works
- [38] A. Bland, 'Wednesday briefing: England's councils are going bust why, and who is to blame?', *The Guardian*, Jan. 31, 2024. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/jan/31/wednesday-briefing-englands-councils-are-going-bust-why-and-who-is-to-blame
- [39] 'Financial distress in local authorities Levelling Up, Housing and Communities Committee'. Accessed: May 25, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm5804/cmselect/cmcomloc/56/sum mary.html
- [40] 'Has Welfare Become Unfair? The impact of welfare changes on disabled people', Disability Benefits Consortium, Jul. 2019. Accessed: May 12, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://disabilitybenefitsconsortium.com/wpcontent/uploads/2019/09/disability-benefits-consortium-report-has-welfarebecome-unfair.pdf
- [41] 'National Disability Strategy', Disability Unit, Policy paper, Dec. 2022. Accessed: Apr. 22, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-disability-strategy
- [42] 'Transforming Support: The Health and Disability White Paper', Department for Work and Pensions, Mar. 2023. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/transformingsupport-the-health-and-disability-white-paper
- [43] 'Disability Action Plan', Disability Unit, Feb. 2024. Accessed: Apr. 22, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/disabilityaction-plan
- [44] 'Disability Benefits system to be overhauled as consultation launched on Personal Independence Payment', Department for Work and Pensions, Apr. 2024. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/disability-benefits-system-to-beoverhauled-as-consultation-launched-on-personal-independence-payment--2
- [45] 'The truth behind UK Government's attack on "sick note culture" | Equity', *Equity*, Apr. 25, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.equity.org.uk/news/2024/stop-the-scapegoating-the-truth-behind-uk-government-s-attack-on-sick-note-culture
- [46] 'Disability Rights UK responds to Disability Action Plan', Disability Rights UK. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.disabilityrightsuk.org/news/disability-rights-uk-respondsdisability-action-plan





- [47] '21st Century Communications and Video Accessibility Act (CVAA)', Federal Communications Commission. Accessed: Apr. 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.fcc.gov/consumers/guides/21st-century-communications-andvideo-accessibility-act-cvaa
- [48] TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY COMMUNICATIONS AND VIDEO ACCESSIBILITY ACT OF 2010; Congressional Record Vol. 156, No. 132.
 2010. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.congress.gov/congressional-record/volume-156/issue-132/house-section/article/H7168-1
- [49] 'Actions S.3304 111th Congress (2009-2010): Twenty-First Century Communications and Video Accessibility Act of 2010', Legislative Actions, Oct. 2010. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/senate-bill/3304/all-actions
- [50] 'Roll Call 123 Roll Call 123, Bill Number: H. R. 2273, 101st Congress, 2nd Session', Office of the Clerk, U.S. House of Representatives. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://clerk.house.gov/Votes/1990123
- [51] 'Warren, Graham Unveil Bipartisan Bill to Rein in Big Tech', Elizabeth Warren, Jul. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-grahamunveil-bipartisan-bill-to-rein-in-big-tech
- [52] 'Blumenthal & Hawley Announce Bipartisan Framework on Artificial Intelligence Legislation', Richard Blumenthal, Sep. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.blumenthal.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/blumenthaland-hawley-announce-bipartisan-framework-on-artificial-intelligencelegislation
- [53] 'GAO-15-574: FCC Should Evaluate the Effectiveness of Its Public Outreach Efforts', US Government Accountability Office, Jun. 2015. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-15-574highlights.pdf
- [54] A. Prokop, 'Equity is everywhere. But what exactly is it and why is it so controversial?', *Vox*, May 04, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.vox.com/policy/2023/5/4/23644810/equity-social-justice-equality-sanders-biden
- [55] J. McCoy and B. Press, 'What Happens When Democracies Become Perniciously Polarized?', Jan. 18, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2022/01/what-happenswhen-democracies-become-perniciously-polarized?lang=en
- [56] 'U.S. Access Board Revised 508 Standards and 255 Guidelines', U.S. Access Board. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.accessboard.gov/ict/
- [57] S. Dahmen-Lhuissier, 'EN 301 549 V3 the harmonized European Standard for ICT Accessibility', ETSI, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available:





https://www.etsi.org/human-factors-accessibility/en-301-549-v3-theharmonized-european-standard-for-ict-accessibility

- [58] *Constitution of Kenya*. 2010. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.klrc.go.ke/index.php/constitution-of-kenya/113-chapter-four-the-bill-of-rights/part-3-specific-application-of-rights/220-54-persons-with-disabilities
- [59] 'Encouraging disability inclusion in Kenyan politics', Westminster Foundation for Democracy. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.wfd.org/story/encouraging-disability-inclusion-kenyan-politics
- [60] P. NYAGUDI, 'INCREASING ACCESS TO ASSISTIVE DEVICES IN KENYA', 2021.
- [61] E. Nyariki *et al.*, 'Disability-Inclusive Education & Employment: Understanding the Context Kenya', London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, Feb. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://mastercardfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Kenya-Full-Report.pdf
- [62] MOH News, 'Kenya Launches Rehabilitative Services And Assistive Technology Strategy 2022-2026 | Ministry of Health', *Ministry of Health News*, Mar. 02, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.health.go.ke/kenya-launches-rehabilitative-services-andassistive-technology-strategy-2022-2026
- [63] 'Brief History | Department of Social Justice and Empowerment -Government of India', Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment, 2024. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://socialjustice.gov.in/common/1508
- [64] 'Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities (DEPwD) | India', Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://depwd.gov.in/
- [65] 'National Institute for the Empowerment of the Persons with Visual Disabilities', National Institute for the Empowerment of the Persons with Visual Disabilities. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://nivh.gov.in/
- [66] 'Welcome to National Institute for Locomotor Disabilities (Divyangjan)', National Institute for Locomotor Disabilities. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://niohkol.nic.in/
- [67] 'Artificial Limbs Manufacturing Corporation of India | ALIMCO', Artificial Limbs Manufacturing Corporation of India. Accessed: May 28, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://alimco.in/content/36_1_SchemesandForms
- [68] 'REHABILITATION COUNCIL OF INDIA, (A Statutory Body of Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment) Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities (Divyangjan) Government of India', REHABILITATION COUNCIL OF INDIA. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available:





https://rehabcouncil.nic.in/

- [69] 'The National Trust, Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment (MSJE)', The National Trust. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://thenationaltrust.gov.in/content/
- [70] 'THE NATIONAL POLICY FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES, 2006', Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities, National Policy, Feb. 2006. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://depwd.gov.in/policy/national-policy/
- [71] 'Accessible India Campaign', Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities, Scheme, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://depwd.gov.in/accessible-india-campaign/
- [72] 'Guidelines for National Action Plan for Skill Development of Persons with Disabilities', Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://depwd.gov.in/skilldevelopment-of-pwds/
- [73] 'Year-wise Details of Funds Allocated/Released/Utilized/Surrendered by the Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities from 2020-21 to 2022-23', data.gov.in, Jan. 2024. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://data.gov.in/resource/year-wise-details-fundsallocatedreleasedutilizedsurrendered-department-empowerment
- [74] A. Surendran and K. G. Satheesh Kumar, 'An Emerging Assistive Technology Centre In India : From Baby Steps, Aiming At Giant Strides', *RESNA*, 2018, Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://resna.org/sites/default/files/conference/2018/international/Surendr an.html
- [75] 'Prosus starts Social Impact Challenge for Accessibility (SICA)'. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.prosus.com/news-insights/group-updates/2020/prosus-starts-social-impact-challenge-for-accessibility
- [76] 'About ATF AssisTech Foundation', AssisTech Foundation. Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://atflabs.org/about-atf/
- [77] D. Harari, 'GDP International Comparisons: Key Economic Indicators', House of Commons Library, Research Briefing, May 2024. Accessed: May 19, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/researchbriefings/sn02784/
- [78] 'The purchasing power of GDP, UK Office for National Statistics', Office for National Statistics, Feb. 2023. Accessed: May 26, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/grossdomesticproductgdp/articles/thepur chasingpowerofgdpuk/2022
- [79] 'Public opinions and social trends, Great Britain Office for National Statistics', Office for National Statistics, May 2024. Accessed: May 30, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing/bulletin





s/publicopinionsandsocialtrendsgreatbritain/8to19may2024

- [80] 'Consumer price inflation, UK', Office for National Statistics, May 2024. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/inflationandpriceindices/bulletins/consu merpriceinflation/latest
- [81] 'Impact of increased cost of living on adults across Great Britain Office for National Statistics', Office for National Statistics, Dec. 2023. Accessed: Apr. 23, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/personalandhouse holdfinances/expenditure/articles/impactofincreasedcostoflivingonadultsacro ssgreatbritain/julytooctober2023
- [82] 'Households Below Average Income: an analysis of the UK income distribution: FYE 1995 to FYE 2023', Department for Work and Pensions, Mar. 2024. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/households-below-averageincome-for-financial-years-ending-1995-to-2023/households-below-averageincome-an-analysis-of-the-uk-income-distribution-fye-1995-to-fye-2023
- [83] A. Powell, 'Disabled people in employment', House of Commons Library, Research Briefing, Mar. 2024. Accessed: May 26, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7540/CBP-7540.pdf
- [84] M. Jones, 'COVID-19 and the labour market outcomes of disabled people in the UK', *Soc. Sci. Med. 1982*, vol. 292, p. 114637, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114637.
- [85] N. Mutebi and A. Hobbs, 'The impact of remote and hybrid working on workers and organisations', UK Parliament POST, Oct. 2022. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/POST-PB-0049/POST-PB-0049.pdf
- [86] 'America's Recovery: Labor Market Characteristics Of People With A Disability', U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Oct. 2021. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.bls.gov/spotlight/2021/labor-marketcharacteristics-of-people-with-a-disability/pdf/labor-market-characteristicsof-people-with-a-disability.pdf
- [87] C. Khasnabis, Z. Mirza, and M. MacLachlan, 'Opening the GATE to inclusion for people with disabilities', *The Lancet*, vol. 386, no. 10010, pp. 2229–2230, Dec. 2015, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01093-4.
- [88] 'Global report on health equity for persons with disabilities', World Health Organization (WHO), Dec. 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/9789240063600
- [89] OECD, 'Public spending on incapacity (indicator)'. OECD Data, 2024. doi: 10.1787/f35b71ed-en.





- [90] N. Goodman, M. Morris, and K. Boston, 'Financial Inequality: Disability, Race and Poverty in America', National Disability Institute, Jan. 2019.
- [91] 'Persons with a Disability: Barriers to Employment and Other Labor-Related Issues News Release - 2021 A01 Results', U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Mar. 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/dissup_03302022.htm
- [92] 'OECD Economic Outlook, May 2024', OECD, May 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.oecd.org/economic-outlook/may-2024/
- [93] The World Bank, 'GDP per capita, PPP (current international \$) United States (indicator)'. International Comparison Program, World Bank | World Development Indicators database, World Bank | Eurostat-OECD PPP Programme., 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://data.worldbank.org
- [94] 'The World Bank in Kenya', The World Bank, Text/HTML, Apr. 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/kenya/overview
- [95] 'Kenya projects its highest FDI income in three years', *The Herald*, Feb. 14, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.herald.co.zw/kenya-projects-its-highest-fdi-income-in-three-years/
- [96] 'Kenya's cost-of-living crisis: "I can't afford rice for my children", *BBC News*, Jul. 03, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-61881651
- [97] G. Barbareschi, M. T. Carew, E. A. Johnson, N. Kopi, and C. Holloway, "When They See a Wheelchair, They've Not Even Seen Me"—Factors Shaping the Experience of Disability Stigma and Discrimination in Kenya', *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health*, vol. 18, no. 8, Art. no. 8, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.3390/ijerph18084272.
- [98] 'Disability Inclusion', UNFPA, Sep. 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://kenya.unfpa.org/en/topics/disability-inclusion
- [99] 'Poverty | Kenya Inequalities', Society for International Development. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://inequalities.sidint.net/kenya/abridged/poverty/
- [100] E. M. Smith, S. Huff, R. Bukania, B. Chiira, C. Holloway, and M. MacLachlan, 'The Kenyan assistive technology ecosystem: a network analysis', *Glob. Health Action*, vol. 17, no. 1, p. 2302208, Jan. 2024, doi: 10.1080/16549716.2024.2302208.
- [101] 'REHABILITATIVE SERVICES AND ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY STRATEGY
 2022-2026', Republic of Kenya Ministry of Health, Mar. 2023. Accessed: Jun.
 01, 2024. [Online]. Available:
 http://guidelines.health.go.ke:8000/media/Rehabilitative_Services_and_As





sistive_Technology_Strategy_2022-2026.pdf

- [102] 'GDP Of India: Current And Historical Growth Rate, India's Rank In The World - Forbes India', *Forbes India*, May 07, 2024. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbesindia.com/article/explainers/gdpindia/85337/1
- [103] R. Majumdar, 'India economic outlook, April 2024', Deloitte Insights, Apr. 2024. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/economy/asia-pacific/indiaeconomic-outlook.html
- [104] 'India Inflation Rate', Trading Economics, Aug. 2022. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://tradingeconomics.com/india/inflation-cpi
- [105] F. V. Gandhi, 'Indian cities have a cost-of-living crisis', in *The Indian Metropolis: Deconstructing India's Urban Spaces*, 2023. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://frontline.thehindu.com/books/bookexcerpt-indian-cities-have-a-cost-of-living-crisis-extract-from-the-indianmetropolis-by-feroze-varun-gandhi/article66789019.ece
- [106] 'India Unemployment Rate', Trading Economics, 2024. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://tradingeconomics.com/india/unemployment-rate
- [107] S. Dhingra and F. Kondirolli, 'Unemployment and labour market recovery policies', *Indian Econ. Rev.*, vol. 57, no. 1, pp. 223–235, Jun. 2022, doi: 10.1007/s41775-022-00136-x.
- [108] 'India: Inflation, Interest Rate, and Unemployment Rate Monthly Tracker (2019 - YTD)', GlobalData, 2024. Accessed: May 27, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.linkedin.com/company/globaldataplc/
- [109] J. Yadav *et al.*, 'Measuring the financial impact of disabilities in India (an analysis of national sample survey data)', *PLOS ONE*, vol. 18, no. 10, p. e0292592, Oct. 2023, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0292592.
- [110] A. Karan *et al.*, 'The Unmet Needs of People with Disability in India: Prevalence, Costs and Opportunities for Government Investments'. Rochester, NY, Jun. 19, 2023. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.4484246.
- [111] E. N. Network, 'From Loss to Profits Journey of ALIMCO through COVID pandemic', Elets eGov. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://egov.eletsonline.com/2021/12/from-loss-to-profits-journey-of-alimco-through-covid-pandemic/
- [112] O. El Dessouky and C. McCurdy, 'Costly differences: Living standards for working-age people with disabilities', Resolution Foundation, Jan. 2023. Accessed: May 30, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/costly-differences/
- [113] L. Veruete-McKay, L. Schuelke, C. Davy, and C. Moss, 'Disability Price Tag 2023: the extra cost of disability', Scope, 2023. Accessed: May 14, 2024.





[Online]. Available: https://www.scope.org.uk/campaigns/extracosts/disability-price-tag-2023/

- [114] 'Disability Charities Consortium', Business Disability Forum. Accessed: Apr. 22, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/knowledge-hub/resources/disabilitycharities-consortium/
- [115] 'Disabled People's Manifesto', DPO Forum, 2024. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.disabledpeoplesmanifesto.com/manifesto
- [116] 'Paying for disability equipment and assistive technology', Scope UK. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.scope.org.uk/advice-and-support/free-and-cheap-equipmentfor-disabled-people
- [117] 'Our Ageing Population | The State of Ageing 2023-24 | Centre for Ageing Better', Centre for Ageing Better, 2024. Accessed: May 07, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://ageing-better.org.uk/our-ageing-population-state-ageing-2023-4
- [118] 'Coronavirus and the social impacts on disabled people in Great Britain -Office for National Statistics', Office for National Statistics, Feb. 2022. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcar e/disability/articles/coronavirusandthesocialimpactsondisabledpeopleingreat britain/march2020todecember2021
- [119] E. Kirk-Wade and R. Harker, 'How is health affecting economic inactivity?', Mar. 2023, Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/how-is-health-affecting-economicinactivity/
- [120] P. Meldon, 'Disability History: The Disability Rights Movement (U.S. National Park Service)', National Park Service, Mar. 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.nps.gov/articles/disabilityhistoryrightsmovement.htm
- [121] Z. Caplan, 'U.S. Older Population Grew From 2010 to 2020 at Fastest Rate Since 1880 to 1890', U.S. Census Bureau, May 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2023/05/2020census-united-states-older-population-grew.html
- [122] K. Schaeffer, 'The changing face of America's veteran population', Pew Research Center. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/11/08/the-changing-faceof-americas-veteran-population/
- [123] J. Vespa, 'Aging Veterans: America's Veteran Population in Later Life', US *Census Bur.*, Jul. 2023.
- [124] M. Kleykamp, D. Schwam, and G. Wenig, 'What Americans Think About Veterans and Military Service: Findings from a Nationally Representative





Survey', RAND Corporation, Dec. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1363-7.html

- [125] J. Tsai, J. Shen, S. M. Southwick, and R. H. Pietrzak, 'Is there more public support for US Veterans who experience homelessness and posttraumatic stress disorder than other US adults?', *Mil. Psychol.*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 15–22, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.1080/08995605.2020.1842036.
- [126] 'Veteran Unemployment Rates', U.S. Department of Labor, May 2024. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.dol.gov/agencies/vets/latest-numbers
- [127] 'National Disability Organizations and Resources | Office of Accessible Education', Stanford Office of Accessible Education. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://oae.stanford.edu/students/students/students/national-disabilityorganizations-and-resources
- [128] W. W. A. Initiative (WAI), 'About W3C WAI', Web Accessibility Initiative (WAI). Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.w3.org/WAI/about/
- [129] G. Alexiou, 'Website Accessibility Lawsuits Rising Exponentially In 2023 According To Latest Data', *Forbes*, Jun. 30, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2023/06/30/website-accessibilitylawsuits-rising-exponentially-in-2023-according-to-latest-data/
- [130] N. Berman and R. Monteleone, *Disability and Social Justice in Kenya*. 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://press.umich.edu/Books/D/Disability-and-Social-Justice-in-Kenya2
- [131] 'Our Story | inABLE', inABLE. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://inable.org/about-us/our-story/
- [132] 'Assistive Technology Labs | inABLE', inABLE. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://inable.org/our-programs/assistive-technologylabs/
- [133] N. Nyakundi, 'Part 3: How Community Networks Foster Disability Inclusion in Kenya | KICTANet Think Tank', KICTANet. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.kictanet.or.ke/bridging-the-digital-dividecommunity-networks-for-disability-inclusion-3/
- [134] 'Our Networks National Centre for Promotion of Employment for Disabled People', National Centre for Promotion of Employment for Disabled People. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://ncpedp.org/networks/

[135] 'UNESCO New Delhi launches 2019 State of the Education Report for India focusing on Children with Disabilities | UNESCO', UNESCO, Jul. 03, 2019. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.unesco.org/en/articles/unesco-new-delhi-launches-2019-stateeducation-report-india-focusing-children-disabilities




- [136] A. Ali, 'Three years on, the implementation of the RPWD Act remains an issue | LinkedIn'. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/three-years-implementation-rpwd-actremains-issue-arman-ali/
- [137] N. Chaliawala and S. Basu, 'Top Indian companies have very few people with disabilities on rolls', *The Economic Times*, Aug. 16, 2023. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/jobs/hr-policies-trends/top-indian-companies-have-very-few-people-with-disabilities-on-rolls/articleshow/102753098.cms
- [138] L. Sherbin and J. Taylor Kennedy, 'Disabilities and Inclusion', COQUAL, Sep. 2020. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://coqual.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/09/CoqualDisabilitiesInclusion_KeyFindings090720. pdf
- [139] 'Coronavirus: The disabled Indians fighting for their livelihoods', BBC News, Sep. 29, 2020. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/disability-54188218
- [140] International Institute for Population Sciences & United Nations Population Fund, 'India Ageing Report 2023, Caring for Our Elders: Institutional Responses', United Nations Population Fund, New Delhi, 2023. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://india.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/iar_2023_rgb_web.pdf
- [141] 'World Population Prospects Population Division United Nations'. United Nations World Population Prospects, 2022. Accessed: May 24, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://population.un.org/wpp/
- [142] 'UK tech update London Tech Week 2023', Dealroom.co, Jun. 2023. Accessed: May 14, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://dealroom.co/reports/uktech-update-london-tech-week-2023
- [143] L. Leydesdorff and H. Etzkowitz, 'The Triple Helix as a model for innovation studies', *Sci. Public Policy*, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 195–203, Jun. 1998, doi: 10.1093/spp/25.3.195.
- [144] 'Assistive technology research and development work: 2022 to 2023'. NIHR Assistive technology research and development work: 2022 to 2023, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://nihr.opendatasoft.com/explore/dataset/assistive_technology_2022-23
- [145] 'Horizon Europe', UK Research and Innovation. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: http://www.discover.ukri.org/uk-in-horizon/
- [146] 'Ecosystem UK | Funding Rounds'. United Kingdom Database by dealroom.co, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://datacommons.dealroom.co/transactions.rounds/f/growth_stages/not _mature/locations/allof_United%20Kingdom/rounds/not_GRANT_SPAC% 20PRIVATE%20PLACEMENT/tags/not_outside%20tech?chartDataKey=am ount&showScale=absolute&showStats=YEAR&statsType=rounds





- [147] O. Hornstein, 'VC funding continues to fall amid dearth of late-stage rounds', UKTN. Accessed: May 07, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.uktech.news/funding/vc-funding/vc-funding-2024-uk-latestage-20240418
- [148] 'Project Gigabit progress update April 2024', Building Digital UK, Apr. 2024. Accessed: Apr. 23, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/project-gigabit-progressupdate-april-2024/project-gigabit-progress-update-april-2024
- [149] L. B. Demers, 'DisabilityTech: Making the world more accessible for everyone', Perkins School for the Blind, Sep. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.perkins.org/disabilitytech-making-the-world-moreaccessible-for-everyone/
- [150] Howe Innovation Center, 'Defining DisabilityTech: The Rise of Inclusive Innovation', *Howe Innov. Cent. Perkins Sch. Blind*, Jan. 2024, Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.perkins.org/wpcontent/uploads/2024/01/DisabilityTech_Whitepaper_accessible.pdf
- [151] 'Venture capital investment in the ICT sector as a share of GDP | Innovation Indicators'. OECD Going Digital Toolkit, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://goingdigital.oecd.org/en/indicator/35
- [152] 'Waymo Accessibility Network', Waymo. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://waymo.com/waymo-accessibility-network/
- [153] P. Dave, 'Google Used a Black, Deaf Worker to Tout Its Diversity. Now She's Suing for Discrimination', *Wired*, Mar. 07, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.wired.com/story/google-black-deaf-workerdiversity-suing-discrimination/
- [154] R. Hart, 'Experts Criticize Elon Musk's Neuralink Over Transparency After Billionaire Says First Brain Implant Works', *Forbes*, Feb. 26, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/roberthart/2024/02/26/experts-criticize-elonmusks-neuralink-over-transparency-after-billionaire-says-first-brainimplant-works/
- [155] 'Musk's Neuralink brain implant company cited by FDA over animal lab issues', *CNBC*, Feb. 29, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.cnbc.com/2024/02/29/musks-neuralink-brain-implantcompany-cited-by-fda-over-animal-lab-issues.html
- [156] 'Reporting Conformance to ICT Accessibility Standards', Information Technology Industry Council. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.itic.org/dotAsset/ace1c865-20c5-482f-9fb2-ff774309f6a2.pdf
- [157] 'Silicon Savannah: Tapping the Potential of Africa's Tech Hub', Switzerland Global Enterprise, Sep. 2021. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.s-ge.com/en/article/global-opportunities/20213-c6-kenya-techhub-fint1





- [158] Microsoft, 'Microsoft and G42 announce \$1 billion comprehensive digital ecosystem initiative for Kenya', Stories. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://news.microsoft.com/2024/05/22/microsoft-and-g42announce-1-billion-comprehensive-digital-ecosystem-initiative-for-kenya/
- [159] GDI Hub, 'Innovate Now: Africa's first AT accelerator', Global Disability Innovation Hub. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.disabilityinnovation.com/projects/start-upinnovation/innovate-now-how-is-gdi-hub-accelerating-disability-innovationin-kenya
- [160] 'Kenya set to host regional centre of excellence in assistive technologies Kenya News Agency', *Kenya News*, Oct. 18, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.kenyanews.go.ke/kenya-set-to-hostregional-centre-of-excellence-in-assistive-technologies/
- [161] 'Opportunities for digital assistive technology innovations in Africa and Asia', *GSM Assoc.*, Jul. 2020.
- [162] J. Kaaniru, 'AI Assistive Technologies (ATS) For Persons With Disabilities (PWDS) In Africa | African AI Observatory', CIPIT (Strathmore University), Nov. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.africanobservatory.ai/ai4d-resources/ai-assistive-technologiesats-for-persons-with-disabilities-pwds-in-africa
- [163] 'Assistive tools, technologies, and techniques make healthcare facilities inclusive and accessible for disabled and elderly', Department Of Science & Technology. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://dst.gov.in/assistive-tools-technologies-and-techniques-makehealthcare-facilities-inclusive-and-accessible
- [164] 'How the Digital India Movement Is Paving the Way for Inclusion of the Visually Impaired', The Better India. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.thebetterindia.com/99047/digital-india-visuallyimpaired-people-mainstream-inclusion/
- [165] UCL, 'UCL and Indian partners to drive disability innovation through assistive technology', UCL News. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ucl.ac.uk/news/2023/jul/ucl-and-indian-partners-drive-disability-innovation-through-assistive-technology
- [166] 'Govt plans push to help India become hub of assistive tech for disabled', *The Times of India*, Aug. 17, 2023. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/govt-plans-push-to-help-india-become-hub-of-assistive-tech-for-disabled/articleshow/102811327.cms
- [167] BIRAC, 'Cultivating Innovation: Assistive Technologies', Biotechnology Industry Research Assistance Council (BIRAC), Mar. 2021. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.birac.nic.in/webcontent/1617623332_Idea_to_Market.pdf
- [168] 'India could become the assistive tech hub of the world: AssisTech Foundation co-founder Prateek Madhav', The Indian Express. Accessed: May 29, 2024.





[Online]. Available: https://indianexpress.com/article/technology/tech-news-technology/india-assistive-tech-hub-of-the-world-assistech-foundation-co-founder-9241845/

- [169] D. K. George, 'India has the potential to become global hub for assistive technology, says ATF founder Prateek Madhav'. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://yourstory.com/socialstory/2021/05/indiadisability-inclusion-assistive-technology-employers-startup
- [170] S. Khetarpal, 'How India can emerge as a hub of assistive devices for people with disabilities', *India Today*, Sep. 20, 2023. Accessed: May 29, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.indiatoday.in/india-today-insight/story/how-india-can-emerge-as-a-hub-of-assistive-devices-for-people-with-disabilities-2438217-2023-09-20
- [171] 'Brain Mapping & Brain Enhancement', NeuroLeap. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.neuroleap.science
- [172] S. Khanna, 'Everything you need to know about Wysa's therapy services in India - Wysa'. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://blogs.wysa.io/blog/most-read/everything-you-need-to-know-aboutwysas-coaching-services
- [173] 'Robo Bionics Prosthetic Hands for the Common Man'. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.robobionics.in/
- [174] AssisTech, 'Startups AssisTech Foundation'. Accessed: May 29, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://atflabs.org/startups/
- [175] Cicero6, 'A history of disability rights in the UK.', Disability Medway Network CIC. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.disabilitymedwaynetwork.org.uk/2019/01/19/a-history-ofdisability-rights-in-the-uk/
- [176] 'Equality Act 2010: guidance', Government Equalities Office and Equality and Human Rights Commission, Jun. 2015. Accessed: Apr. 22, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/equality-act-2010-guidance
- [177] 'Understanding accessibility requirements for public sector bodies', Central Digital and Data Office, UK, Oct. 2023. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/accessibility-requirements-forpublic-sector-websites-and-apps
- [178] L. Abreu, 'The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: UK implementation', Feb. 2024, Accessed: May 14, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-7367/
- [179] 'UN: "Grave" disability rights violations under UK reforms', *BBC News*, Nov. 07, 2016. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-37899305
- [180] R. Gaunt, 'UNCRDP Report 2024', Inclusion London, Apr. 2024. Accessed: May 26, 2024. [Online]. Available:





https://www.inclusionlondon.org.uk/campaigns-and-policy/uncrdp/uncrdp-2023-24/report/

- [181] 'United Kingdom G3ict: The Global Initiative for Inclusive ICTs', The Global Initiative for Inclusive ICTs, 2020. Accessed: May 14, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://g3ict.org/index.php?p=country-profile/united-kingdom
- [182] 'Sen. Markey, Rep. Eshoo Reintroduce CVTA to Make Communication Technologies Accessible for Americans with Disabilities | U.S. Senator Ed Markey of Massachusetts', *Ed Markey*, Jul. 25, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.markey.senate.gov/news/pressreleases/sen-markey-rep-eshoo-reintroduce-cvta-to-make-communicationtechnologies-accessible-for-americans-with-disabilities
- [183] M. Taylor, 'US lawmakers ask SEC to scrutinize Musk comments on Neuralink', *Reuters*, Nov. 22, 2023. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.reuters.com/technology/us-lawmakers-ask-secscrutinize-musk-comments-neuralink-2023-11-22/
- [184] R. Winkler, 'Exclusive | Elon Musk's Neuralink Gets FDA Green Light for Second Patient, as First Describes His Emotional Journey', WSJ, May 20, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.wsj.com/tech/neuralink-gets-fda-green-light-for-secondpatient-as-first-describes-his-emotional-journey-a2707584
- [185] inABLE, 'NATIONAL GAP ASSESSMENT OF DIGITAL ACCESSIBILITY IN THE REPUBLIC OF KENYA', inABLE, May 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://inable.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/09/A11y_6-Aug-2023_Kenya-National-Gap-Assessment-_Report-Status-of-ICT-Accessibility-and-Digital-Inclusion-May-2022_inABLE_.pdf
- [186] 'National Information, Communications and Technology (ICT) Policy', Ministry of Information, Communications and Technology, Kenya, Nov. 2019. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ict.go.ke/wpcontent/uploads/2019/12/NATIONAL-ICT-POLICY-2019.pdf
- [187] Kenya National Commission on Human Rights, 'Review of county legislation on the rights of persons with disabilities', Kenya National Commission on Human Rights, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.knchr.org/Portals/0/Disability%20Publications/Review%200f% 20County%20Legislation%20On%20The%20Rights%20of%20PWDs.pdf?ver =2022-06-02-123434-927
- [188] 'Kenya G3ict: The Global Initiative for Inclusive ICTs', The Global Initiative for Inclusive ICTs, 2020. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://g3ict.org/country-profile/kenya
- [189] A. Tibrewal, 'The Slow March of Progress: An Overview of the History of Disability Legislation in India', AIF. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://aif.org/the-slow-march-of-progress-an-overview-of-thehistory-of-disability-legislation-in-india/





- [190] S. B. Math *et al.*, 'The Rights of Persons with Disability Act, 2016: Challenges and opportunities', *Indian J. Psychiatry*, vol. 61, no. Suppl 4, p. S809, Apr. 2019, doi: 10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_105_19.
- [191] Trilegal, 'The Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 Extended to Private Employers', Employment Law Alliance. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024.
 [Online]. Available: http://www.ela.law/firms/trilegal/articles/the-rights-ofpersons-with-disabilities-act-2016-extended-to-private-employers
- [192] European Innovation Council and SMEs Executive Agency, 'Data Protectionthe regime in India (Part-II) - European Commission'. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://intellectual-propertyhelpdesk.ec.europa.eu/news-events/news/data-protection-regime-india-partii-2024-01-04_en
- [193] 'GDPR V INDIA'S DPDPA: KEY DIFFERENCES AND COMPLIANCE IMPLICATIONS – Legal Developments', Legal500. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.legal500.com/developments/thoughtleadership/gdpr-v-indias-dpdpa-key-differences-and-complianceimplications/
- [194] 'India Protecting Intellectual Property', U.S. International Trade Administration, Jan. 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/india-protectingintellectual-property
- [195] 'IP in India', Intellectual Property Office, May 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/ip-in-india
- [196] 'Ada Ventures Home Page'. Accessed: May 31, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.adaventures.com
- [197] S. Albala, C. Holloway, V. Austin, and R. Kattel, 'New economics of assistive technology: A call for a missions approach', UCL Inst. Innov. Public Purp., Jan. 2021, Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.ucl.ac.uk/bartlett/public-purpose/publications/2021/jan/neweconomics-assistive-technology-call-missions-approach
- [198] S. Waller, M. Bradley, I. Hosking, and P. J. Clarkson, 'Making the case for inclusive design', *Appl. Ergon.*, vol. 46, pp. 297–303, Jan. 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.apergo.2013.03.012.
- [199] A. G. Blackwell, 'The Curb-Cut Effect (SSIR)', Stanford Social Innovation Review. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://ssir.org/articles/entry/the_curb_cut_effect
- [200] F. Hamidi, P. Mbullo, D. Onyango, M. Hynie, S. McGrath, and M. Baljko, 'Participatory design of DIY digital assistive technology in Western Kenya', in *Proceedings of the Second African Conference for Human Computer Interaction: Thriving Communities*, in AfriCHI '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Dec. 2018, pp. 1–11. doi: 10.1145/3283458.3283478.





- [201] 'Gaining informed consent', UK Department for Education User Research Manual. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://design.education.gov.uk
- [202] 'iHuman perspective: Neural interfaces', The Royal Society, 2019. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://royalsociety.org/newsresources/projects/ihuman-perspective/
- [203] R. Bean, 'How Big Data Is Empowering AI and Machine Learning at Scale', MIT Sloan Management Review. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/how-big-data-is-empowering-ai-andmachine-learning-at-scale/
- [204] T. Wangmo, M. Lipps, R. W. Kressig, and M. Ienca, 'Ethical concerns with the use of intelligent assistive technology: findings from a qualitative study with professional stakeholders', *BMC Med. Ethics*, vol. 20, no. 1, p. 98, Dec. 2019, doi: 10.1186/s12910-019-0437-z.
- [205] B. Kaplan, 'How Should Health Data Be Used?: Privacy, Secondary Use, and Big Data Sales', *Camb. Q. Healthc. Ethics*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 312–329, Apr. 2016, doi: 10.1017/S0963180115000614.
- [206] J. Morley, N. Hamilton, and L. Floridi, 'Selling NHS patient data', *BMJ*, vol. 384, p. q420, Feb. 2024, doi: 10.1136/bmj.q420.
- [207] S. Yusif, J. Soar, and A. Hafeez-Baig, 'Older people, assistive technologies, and the barriers to adoption: A systematic review', *Int. J. Med. Inf.*, vol. 94, pp. 112–116, Oct. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2016.07.004.
- [208] C. Bell, 'Adopting New Technology: Barriers and Breakthroughs', vol. 39, May 2019, Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.pharmexec.com/view/adopting-new-technology-barriers-and-breakthroughs
- [209] M. Banks and S. Polack, 'The Economic Costs of Exclusion and Gains of Inclusion of People with Disabilities', 2014, Accessed: May 28, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.cbm.org/fileadmin/user_upload/Publications/Costsof-Exclusion-and-Gains-of-Inclusion-Report.pdf
- [210] S. Senjam *et al.*, 'Assistive technology usage, unmet needs and barriers to access: a sub-population-based study in India', *Lancet Reg. Health Southeast Asia*, vol. 15, May 2023, doi: 10.1016/j.lansea.2023.100213.
- [211] A. Thomas, 'Transhumanism: billionaires want to use tech to enhance our abilities the outcomes could change what it means to be human', *The Conversation*, Jan. 16, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: http://theconversation.com/transhumanism-billionaires-want-to-use-tech-to-enhance-our-abilities-the-outcomes-could-change-what-it-means-to-be-human-220549
- [212] G. Lewis-Kraus, 'The Reluctant Prophet of Effective Altruism', *The New Yorker*, Aug. 08, 2022. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/08/15/the-reluctant-prophet-





of-effective-altruism

- [213] A. Ne'eman, 'Effective Altruism and Disability Rights are Incompatible', NOS Magazine. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: http://nosmag.org/effective-altruism-and-disability-rights-are-incompatiblepeter-singer/
- [214] 'Opinion | A Professor Who Argues for Infanticide', Washington Post, Feb. 28, 2024. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/opinions/1999/09/11/a-professor-who-argues-for-infanticide/cce7dc81-3775-4ef6-bfea-74cd795fc43f/
- [215] S. Zhang, 'The Last Children of Down Syndrome', *The Atlantic*, Nov. 18, 2020. Accessed: Jun. 02, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2020/12/the-last-childrenof-down-syndrome/616928/
- [216] M. Mazzucato, 'Mission-oriented innovation policies: challenges and opportunities', *Ind. Corp. Change*, vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 803–815, Oct. 2018, doi: 10.1093/icc/dty034.
- [217] R. Kattel and M. Mazzucato, 'Mission-oriented innovation policy and dynamic capabilities in the public sector', *Ind. Corp. Change*, vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 787–801, Oct. 2018, doi: 10.1093/icc/dty032.
- [218] 'Longitude Prize on Dementia', Longitude Prize on Dementia. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://dementia.longitudeprize.org/
- [219] 'Accessibility Passport', Make Things Accessible. Accessed: Jun. 01, 2024. [Online]. Available: https://www.makethingsaccessible.com/rnib/accessibility-passport/



